
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, DECEMBER 6, 1933

UNITED STATES SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE OF THE COMMITTEE

ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,
Washington, D.C.

The subcommittee met at 10:30 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on
yesterday, in room no. 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator
Duncan IT. Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Gore (substitute for
Barkley), Adams (proxy for Costigan), Couzens, Townsend, and
<Goldsborough (substitute for Norbeck).

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee;
and Frank J. Meehan, statistician to the committee; William Dean
Embree, William M. Evarts, and A. Donald MacKinnon of Mil-
bank, Tweed, Hope & Webb, and C. Horace Tuttle of Rushmore,
Bisbee & Stern, counsel representing the Chase National Bank and
the Chase Corporation.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will come to order, please. Mr,
Snow is on the stand.

TESTIMONY OF LESLIE W. SNOW, SECOND VICE PRESIDENT, THE
CHASE NATIONAL BANK OF THE CITY OF NEW YORK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Snow, with respect to the financing of the Lin-
coln Building proposition, about which you were examined yester-
day, will you tell the subcommittee what distribution was made of
the common stock that was issued by the corporation that owned
the property?

Mr. SNOW. There were altogether 600,000 shares of common stock
authorized, and

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Yes.
Mr. SNOW (continuing). Of which 55,000 shares were reserved

for the warrants which accompanied the debentures; 435.000 shares
were purchased by the syndicate; and the remainder, 110,000 shares,
were divided ampng the bankers.

Mr. PECORA. Were devided among whom?
Mr. SNOW. Among the bankers.
Mr. PECORA. AS a bonus ?
Mr. SNOW. I t was given to them in consideration of their under-

taking the financing.
Mr. PECORA. IS that what you call a bonus stock in the ordinary

parlance?
Mr. SNOW. I think it might be classed as bonus stock.
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Mr. PECORA. XOW, 435,000 shares went to the members of the syn-
dicate that put up $3,150,000 for the preferred stock?

Mr. Sxow. Yes, sir; they acquired the common stock with the
preferred stock.

Mr. PECORA. And 55,000 shares went to those who put up $5,500,000
for the debentures ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. That was for the profits ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that had this venture been a profitable one the

equity stock, or the profits, would have been in the proportions in
which the common stock or equity stock was distributed ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. That means that a little more than one-sixth would

have gone to the bankers for financing the venture, about or less
than one-tenth would have gone to the public that put up $5,500,000
for the debentures, and the balance, 435,000 shares out of the total
of 600,000 shares, would have gone to the syndicate that furnished
$3,150,000 in the original acquisition of the property ?

Mr. SNOW. Which syndicate in addition undertook a further lia-
bility, and altogether the syndicate did put up $4,865,000, or 19
percent of the total money provided by the public and* the syndicate.

Mr. PECORA. IS that considered to be a fair distribution of the
equity stock to those who furnished the money to finance this
venture i

Mr. SNOW. I think it was considered so; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. By whom?
Mr. SNOW. B37 the bankers.
Mr. PECORA. Considered so by the bankers ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. HOW much money did the bankers actually put up?
Mr. SNOW. DO you mean the bankers as distinct from the

syndicate \
Mr. PECORA. By the bankers as distinct from the syndicate, yes.
Mr. SNOW. The bankers purchased the first mortgage certificates

and the debentures, and to the extent that those securities were not
sold

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Well, that is just what I want to get.
How much did they actually supply of the cash that went into that
property ?

Mr. SNOW. In the first instance they supplied
Mr. PECORA (interposing). No; I mean eventually, all told.
Mr. SNOW. I do not believe I can give you that figure, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. HOW many first-mortgage bonds remained unsold to

the public?
Mr. SNOW. I think I testified yesterday that all except $422,500 of

the principal amount of the first-mortgage certificates were sold in
the first instance. And with respect to the debentures, there were
only $1,730,500 subscribed for, leaving an unsold balance of
$3,769,500.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you said on yesterday, as I recall your testi-
mony, and I believe it was in answer to a question put to you by
Senator Couzens, that the first-mortgage certificate holders, or rather
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95 percent of them, representing the proportion who deposited their
certificates with the protective committee that was organized in con-
nection with the foreclosure of the property, virtually had had their
equity preserved by the buying in of the property by the represent-
atives of the protective committee.

Mr. SNOW. That is correct, sir.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, what did the certificate holders

get after the property was purchased at auction in connection with
the foreclosure?

Mr. SNOW. I am not very familiar with the situation subsequent
to the formation of the protective committees, and consequently I
cannot give you a complete description of what happened. It is my
understanding that a new company was formed, which received, or
by means of which they received new securities representing their
interest in the property after it was purchased.

Mr. PECORA. What was the form of these new certificates ?
Mr. SNOW. I t is my understanding that the former certificate

holders who deposited their certificates with the protective com-
mittee received first-mortgage income debentures bearing a 5 ^ per-
cent coupon.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say first-mortgage income debentures. I do not
understand you.

Mr. SNOW. I am advised that they are income debentures, but
not first mortgage debentures.

Mr. PECORA. They are not first mortgage, but so-called '" 30-year
income bonds ", aren't they ?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. And not guaranteed.
Mr. SNOW. NO, sir. And they also received 10 shares of stock

with each $1,000 principal amount of debentures.
Mr. PECORA. What were those income bonds that they received

for their first mortgage certificates selling for, I mean in the open
market today what are they selling for?

Mr. SNOW. On November 21, the last date that I have here* they
were selling at 38-39^.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Mr. Pecora, you mean that they are not
a lien upon the property, but are only a call upon the income, if
there is any.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; over and above the carrying charges.
Mr. SNOW. Mr. Pecora, there is nothing ahead of those income

debentures at the present time.
Mr. PECORA. IS there anything to prevent the company from

placing a first mortgage, a second mortgage, or as many mortgage
liens on the property as they might wish to place on it?

Mr. SNOW. I t is my understanding that there is nothing to
prevent it.

Mr. PECORA. And they would come in ahead of the income bonds in
event any such liens were placed on the property ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In view of the kind of security that those original

first mortgage certificate holders got upon depositing their first mort-
gage certificates with the protective committee, would you still say
that their rights in the property had been fully preserved ?
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Mr. SNOW. I think they have been. They own everything1.. They
have all the stock and all the bonds.

Senator ADAMS. That is, the amount of stock that went with those
debentures ?

Mr. SNOW. They received all of that.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. DO you mean that it has been deposited

with the protective committee ?
Mr. SNOW. I t has been distributed to the former certificate holders,,

as I understand.
Mr. PECORA. Has the income from the property been sufficient to

meet the carrying charges ?
Mr. SNOW. I t is my understanding that it has; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What percentage of the building is rented, if you

know ?
Mr. SNOW. Well, I am not certain what the percentage is at the

present time. There are various ways of computing the percentage
of a building rented. It all depends upon what the total anticipated
revenue is when completely rented. But I understand that it is
about 60 percent rented at the present time.

Mr. PECORA. The new stock which you say was issued to the first
mortgage certificate holders who turned in their certificates, is in
the form of voting trust certificates, isn't it ?

Mr. SNOW. I believe that is correct.
Mr. PECORA. Who are the voting trustees ?
Mr. SNOW. I shall have to get that information for you. I am not

posted on that phase of it.
Mr. PECORA. All right, if you will please do so.
Mr. SNOW. The voting trustees are Mr. James T. Lee, and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Who is a director of the Chase Na-

tional Bank?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And William DeBost?
Mr. SNOW. Mr. William DeBost, and Mr. Charl'es F. Batchelder.

and
Mr. PECORA (interposing). And Mr. Batchelder is also an officer

of the Chase Bank?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who composed that protective committee that was

organized for the purpose of taking care of the interests of the first
mortgage certificate holders?

Mr. SNOW. The protective committee for the first mortgage cer-
tificate holders was headed by Mr. Charles F. Batchelder

Mr. PECORA (interposing). Of the Chase Bank?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; and included Mr. Charles G. Edwards, Mr.

Douglas Gibbons, Mr. Arthur W. Loasby, Mr. George Kamsey, and
Mr. William K. Spratt, Jr.

Mr. PECORA. HOW many members of that committee represented
the bankers?

Mr. SNOW. Mr. Batchelder and Mr. Ramsey represented the Chase
interest. Mr. Edwards and Mr. Gibbons were independent real-
estate men. Mr. Arthur Loasby was an independent banker. And
Mr. Spratt represented E. H. Rollins & Son.

Mr. PECORA. YOU say Mr. Loasby was an independent banker ?
Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Hadn't Mr. Loasby been connected in an executive
capacity with the Equitable Trust Co. for some time prior to its con-
solidation with the Chase National Bank?

Mr. SNOW. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, these gentlemen served without compensation,,

didn't they?
Mr. SNOW. I understand that they did not serve without compen-

sation.
Mr. PECORA. What compensation did they receive ?
Mr. SNOW. A compensation to be fixed. It has not yet been deter-

mined.
Mr. PECORA. Well, what are they going to be paid out of, and who

is going to fix their compensation ?
Mr. EMBREE. Mr. Pecora, perhaps these questions could better be

propounded to Mr. Eamsey, who is familiar with that matter.
Mr. PECORA. I am willing to call Mr. Eamsey to the stand if he

has knowledge superior to that of Mr. Snow in this transaction.
Mr. SNOW. Mr. Pecora, may I make one correction of a statement

I made a moment ago ?
Mr. PECORA. Certainly.
Mr. SNOW. Mr. James T. Lee is not a director of The Chase Na-

tional Bank at the present time.
Mr. PECORA. Was he at the time he was appointed a member of

this protective committee?
Mr. SNOW. I believe he was at the time when he was appointed

as one of the voting trustees. No; I am informed I am mistaken
in that, that he was not a director at the time when he was made a
voting trustee. He was a vice president of The Chase National
Bank.

Mr. PECORA. If you feel, Mr. Embree, that Mr. Eamsey is more
familiar with this matter I will call him to the stand.

Mr. EMBREE. If you have other questions along that line I think
Mr. Eamsey could answer them more accurately than Mr. Snow,
because he is familiar with that phase of it.

The CHAIRMAN. Before you change witnesses, let me ask this
question: What is the customary charge for a trustee in the position
of the Chase National Bank in connection with this trust?

Mr. SNOW. That is a question I cannot answer offhand either,
Mr. Chairman. I can get that information for you, if you would
like to have it?

The CHAIRMAN. I think it would be well to have that in the
record, as to what are the charges and expenses of this trustee outfit.

Mr. EMBREE. Mr. Pecora, Mr. Eamsey could also answer the chair-
man's question better than anyone else.

Mr. PECORA. All right. I am willing to have Mr. Eamsey take
the witness stand.

Senator COUZENS. May I ask Mr. Snow before he leaves, what was
the information you sent to the bondholders when you asked them to
deposit their bonds with the protective committee? Have you any
circular or letter or anything that you sent out at that time ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir. There were various letters.
Mr. EMBREE. Mr. Eamsey also had charge of that matter.
Mr. PECORA. Then, suppose we replace Mr. Snow with Mr. Eamsey.
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Ramsey, please stand, hold up your right
hand, and be sworn: You solemnly swear that you will tell the truth,
the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, regarding the matters
now under investigation by the subcommittee. So help you God.

Mr. RAMSEY. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. Suppose you change seats at the table with Mr.

Snow.

TESTIMONY OF GEORGE RAMSEY, OF CHASE HARRIS FORBES
CORPORATION, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Eamsey, will you give your full name and address
to the committee reporter ?

Mr. RAMSEY. George Ramsey.
Mr. PECORA. What is your business or occupation ?
Mr. RAMSEY. Investment banking.
Mr. PECORA. With what firm or corporation are you connected?
Mr. RAMSEY. With the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been identified with that com-

pany or its predecessor?
Mr. RAMSEY. I have been identified with it or its predecessor for

altogether 12 years.
Mr. PECORA. And its predecessor was what?
Mr. RAMSEY. Harris Forbes & Co., so far as I am concerned.
Mr. PECORA. And it is now a subsidiary of the Chase National

Bank?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Are you familiar with the Lincoln Building proposi-

tion that has been discussed here in the examination of Mr. Snow I
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir; I am.
Mr. PECORA. By the way, did you give your address a moment

ago?
Mr. RAMSEY. I t is 60 Cedar Street, New York City.
Mr. PECORA. Did you have anything to do with the organization

of a protective committee to represent the first-mortgage certificate
holders of that building?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who selected the members of that protective com-

mittee ?
Mr. RAMSEY. They were selected more or less by considering who

would be available, by getting in touch with the investment banking
houses that had sponsored those bonds, and by seeking to find men
outside of banking houses who were well acquainted with real estate
in New York City, by mutual agreement.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but who selected them ?
Mr. RAMSEY. I cannot answer that question in the sense of any

one individual.
Mr. PECORA. What group or interest selected them.
Mr. RAMSEY. In order to answer that question I will say that the

Chase group was largely responsible for the formation of this com-
mittee.

Mr. PECORA. And for the selection of the members thereof?
Mr. RAMSEY. I presume that is true.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW, can you answer the question that Senator
Couzens put to the last witness, Mr. Snow, respecting the kind of
nptices or letters or information given to the holders of the first
mortgage certificates in connection with the request that was made
on them to deposit their certificates with this protective committee ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Well, I don't know just how the Senator expects me
to answer that question, but I have here available copies of all notices
sent to the bondholders by the committee.

Mr. PECORA. Can you produce them?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Meanwhile, reference has been made to the inclusion

on that committee of Mr. Loasby.
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Who was formerly an executive officer of the Equita-

ble Trust Co. Do you know a man named Robert S. Brewster, of
No. 52 Vanderbilt Avenue?

Mr. RAMSEY. NO, sir; I do not.
Mr. PECORA. IS there in the files of the Chase, Harris, Forbes Cor-

poration a letter addressed to Mr. Brewster by Mr. Loasby, dated
December 15, 1931, a phostatic reproduction of which I now show
you?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. IS that a true and correct copy of such letter ?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer the letter in evience, and ask that

it may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIR MAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter will

make it a part of the record.
(A photostatic copy of a letter dated Dec. 15,1931, from Arthur W.

Loasby to Robert S. Brewster, was marked " Committee Exhibit No.
220, Dec. 6, 1933 ", and will be found immediately following where
read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has just been received in evidence
and marked ' ; Committee Exhibit No. 220 ", reads as follows:

DECEMBER 15, 1931.
Mr. ROBERT S. BBEWSTER,

52 VanderUlt Avenue, New York City.
DEAR MR. BREWSTER: In reply to your letter of December 14th, the Lincoln

Building is strictly a Chase Bank proposition, and I was asked to serve on the
committee by them. I would suggest that you get in touch with Mr. Lee of
the Chase Bank. I think, however, that the building is pretty well organized
with the supervision of the Chase Bank.

Sincerely yours.
A. W. L.

And the signature "A. W. L." is undoubtedly the signature of Mr.
Loasby, as indicated by his initial letters.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. This letter indicates pretty well that the members of

that committee were chosen really by the Chase Bank representatives,
doesn't it?

Mr. RAMSEY. WelL certainly Mr. Loasby's letter indicates that he
was selected by the Chase representatives.

Mr. PECORA. Will you produce from your files, and I mean the
files of the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation, a letter dated January

175541—34—PT 8 29
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5, 1932, addressed to Morris F. Fox & Co., Milwaukee, Wis., in
respect to this bondholders' protective committee for the Lincoln
Forty-Second Street Building Corporation ? The identifying num-
ber in your files is 40-15A.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Have you now got it?
Mr. KAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic copy

of such letter. Will you look at it and tell me if you recognize it to
be a true and correct copy thereof?

Mr. EAMSEY. I t is.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I offer it in evidence, and ask that

it may be made a part of the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted, and the committee reporter

will make it a part of the record.
(A letter dated Jan. 5, 1932, to Morris F. Fox & Co., Milwaukee,

Wis., was marked " Commitee Exhibit No. 221, Dec. 6, 1933 ", and
will be found immediately following where read by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The letter which has just been received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 221", reads as follows:

JANUARY 5, 1932.
MORRIS F. FOX & Co.,

North Water at Mason, MUuxmkee, Wisconsin.
DEAR SIRS: This will acknowledge receipt of your letter of December 17.

The Bondholders' Committee consists of six individuals. Mr. Batchelder and
Mr. Bamsey are Vice Presidents of Chase Harris Forbes Corporation, Mr.
Spratt is Secretary and Treasurer of E. H. Rollins & Sons, Incorporated.
These three individuals therefore are connected with institutions which took
part in "originating" the First Mortgage Certificates of Interest and the
second mortgage Debentures. Mr. Edwards, Mr. Gibbons, and Mr. Loasby, the
other members of the Committee, do not represent and are in no way connected
or ever were connected with any organization that took part in the "origi-
nation " or sale of either of the issues.

At this point, Mr. Ramsey, I will interrupt my reading of the
letter in order to ask you this question: You say in this letter that
Mr. Loasby, one of the three remaining members of the protective
committee, did not represent and is in no way connected, or ever
was connected, with any organization that took part in the origina-
tion or sale of either the first mortgage or the debenture issues. The
fact of the matter is that he was a former officer of a bank absorbed
by the Chase National Bank, and was asked to serve by the repre-
sentatives of the Chase Bank on this protective committee.

Mr. EAMSEY. That is true, Mr. Pecora. As I understand it, how-
ever, Mr. Loasby was an officer of the Equitable Trust Co., and I may
be mistaken but think I am correct, that this was prior to the merger
between the Equitable Trust Co. and the Chase National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. And as Mr. Loasby himself stated in a letter by him
to Mr. Brewster, which has been offered in evidence, he at least
regarded the Lincoln Building proposition as a Chase Bank propo-
sition, and that he was asked to serve on the committee by them,
meaning the Chase National Bank.

Mr. RAMSEY. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. I will now resume the reading of the letter:
Neither Chase .Harris Forbes Corporation nor any of its affiliated companies,

nor E. H. Rollins & Sons Incorporated, nor any member of the committee are
" interested in the equity and of the enterprise " in any way whatsoever.

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4 0 9 1

Was that a truthful statement?
Mr. RAMSEY. From what I have heard in the evidence, that the

bankers received some of the common stock, it would appear that
instead of saying they were not interested in the equity, the secretary
should have said the Chase Bank, or the Chase Corporation, owned
some of the common stock.

Mr. PECORA. They owned a good deal more than the general public
received for subscribing for the 5% million dollar debentures.

Mr. RAMSEY. They owned their share in that.
Mr. PECORA. I will resume the reading of the letter:
The rumor that you have heard as to another committee has not reached ms

ears nor, so iar as I know, the ears of any member of our Committee, and I
have heard nothing whatsoever of any other committee formed or in process of
formation.

The Committee's counsel advise me that a foreclosure proceeding in New
York State can proceed in normal course and, if no defense is interposed, to a
rapid conclusion and that there is no redemption period after the decree of
foreclosure is entered. The Committee's counsel further advise me that there
is no provision under the laws of New York for a strict foreclosure by which
process it might be possible to " turn the property over to the first-mortgage
bondholders." When the decree of foreclosure is entered, the property is offered
for public auction and knocked down to the highest bidder. The Committee
would plan at that time to be present at the sale and to bid for the property
in behalf of the Certificates of Interest then deposited with it—but not in
behalf of undeposited Certificates of Interest. The ability of the Committee to
make a successful bid, however, is obviously in a large part dependent upon the
cooperation it receives from the holders of Certificates of Interest by the deposit
of them with the Committee.

The Committee has no intention of '* paying exorbitant fees to lawyers and
committeemen for expenses and services ", or to anyone else. The Committee,
however, will not pay compensation to anyone for depositing Certificates of
Interest or for procuring the deposit of Certificates of Interest. The only
money that the Committee has or can possibly obtain is money belonging in
effect to the holders of Certificates of Interest who from time to time have
deposited with the Committee—funds being obtained by the Committee only by
borrowing money against the pledge of deposited Certificates of Interest. It
does not feel justified in using that money to pay compensation for procuring
the deposit of additional Certificates of Interest. The Committee believes that
it is to the best interests of the individual holders of Certificates of Interest
to deposit them with the Committee and that by so doing they will come out fair
better than if they do not deposit. If that is the case and your organization
also believes it to be the case, then your organization, being primarily inter-
ested in serving your customers, should for their best interests advise them to
deposit without your organization being compensated from funds of the Com-
mittee for so doing.

The writer, being the secretary for the Committee, and acting only in that
capacity, cannot very well discuss with you some of the other observations in
your letter. The Committee's sole function and purpose is to protect the
holders of Certificates of Interest and it cannot, of course, have regard to the
question of whether the sale in the first instance of these Certificates of
Interest has or has not proved profitable to the various investment houses
that sold them. I have, however, referred your letter to the Chase Harris
Forbes Corporation.

Very truly yours,

Secretary.
PEA AHD

Mr. PECORA. I assume from the statements in this letter that the
persons to whom it is addressed are investment bankers in Mil-
waukee ?

Mr. KAMSEY. I am quite certain that .that is correct.
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The CHAIRMAN. DO you know what total amount of certificates
were turned in?

Mr. RAMSEY. Almost exactly 95 percent.
The CHAIRMAN. And those people are now really the owners of

the property?
Mr. RAMSEY. They are; yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Those people who had certificates that were not

turned in
Mr. RAMSEY. They were paid off at the pro rata share of the bid

price, which amounted to $337 per thousand dollar bond, plus.
Mr. Pecora, may I say that on January 16
Mr. PECORA. Of what year ?
Mr. RAMSEY. January 16, 1932—about 11 days after the January

5 letter which you have just read, Mr. Allen, the secretary of the
committee, wrote a correcting letter to Morris F. Fox & Co., in which
he stated:

I subsequently learned, and was about to write you before I received your
letter of January 8, that the Chase Securities Corporation does hold a small
percentage of the outstanding common stock and preferred stock of Lincoln
Forty-second Street Corporation which they have entirely written off and con-
sider of no value.

Senator ADAMS. There is one portion of that letter which indi-
cates that the people to whom the letter was written had been ex-
pecting some compensation for inducing holders of the certificates
to deposit them. Is that a customary thing?

Mr. RAMSEY. I t is very often done.
Senator ADAMS. SO that those that have any of these bonds, if

somebody writes to us to turn them in, we may wonder if they are
being paid for doing it?

Mr. RAMSEY. YOU may, very rightly; but not in this case.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ramsey, reference was made in the testimony

given by Mr. Snow before this committee with regard to this Lincoln
Building project, to the fact that three appraisals were obtained as
to the cost and value of the property and the building to be erected
thereon. I show you photostatic copies of what purport to be ap-
praisals made, respectively, by Dwight P. Robinson & Co., George
R. Read Co., and Charles F. Noyes Co., Inc. I have stated them
in their chronological order. Will you look at them and tell us if
they constitute true and correct copies of the appraisals in question ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer those in evidence as separate exhibits, and ask

that they be marked in chronological order.
(Photostatic copy of appraisal made by Dwight P. Robinson &

Co. was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 222,
December 6, 1933.")

(Photostatic copy of appraisal made by George R. Read Co. was
received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 223, Decem-
ber 6, 1933.")

(Photostatic copy of appraisal made by Charles F. Noyes Co.,
Inc., was received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 224,
December 6,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The first one of these appraisals, the one made by
Dwight P. Robinson Co., which has been received in evidence as
committee's exhibit no. 222, is dated May 2, 1928, and gives a total
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appraised value of $25,200,000 for the property known as the Lincoln
Building. That is divided as follows: Land values, $11,600,000;
building, including architects' and builders' fees, $10,920,000; interest
during construction, $2,250,000; taxes during construction, 2 years,
$430,000.

The second appraisal, the one made by George R. Read & Co. dated
May 10, 1928, marked in evidence " Exhibit 223 ", states it as their
opinion

That the cost of this land and the proposed building if built in accordance
with the usual practice of buildings of high type and location, with interest
charges and taxes during construction and cost of financing, will be in excess of
$26,000,000.

I have quoted literally from the appraisal. That is what that
appraisal consists of.

The third appraisal, the one made by Charles F. Noyes Co., Inc.,
marked in evidence " Exhibit 224," is dated May 22, 1928, and reads
as follows [reading]:
CHASE SECURITIES CORPORATION,

61 Broadway, New York, N.T.
GENTLEMEN: Our valuation of $25,869,925 on the property situated 60 East

42nd Street, on which a 52-story building, to be known as the " Lincoln Build-
ing", is to be constructed, is arrived at as follows:
Land value:

Madison Avenue—42nd Street parcels, 23,894 sq. ft.—$300
square foot $7,168, 200

41st Street parcel, 18,157 sq. ft. @ $150 2, 723, 550

9, 891,750
10% plottage 989,175

10, 880,925

Building—52 Stories high:
Cube—14,200,000 @ 75tf $10 650,000
Architects' Fees, 6% 637,000
Builder's Fees, 6% 637, 000
Taxes, 2 Years—Assessed over $6,000,000 325,000
Interest during construction, 2 years:

1st mortgage $17,000,000, 5y2% 1,870,000
2nd Debentures, 6%, $6,000,000 720,000

Insurance—with liability, attorney's fees, and incidentals 150,000

$25, 869,925
Very truly yours,

CHARLES F. NOYES COMPANY, INC.,
(Signed) E. C. BENEDICT, Vice President.

Now, the estimate of value of this property that was set forth in
the prospectus issued to the public in connection with the offering
of the first-mortgage certificates and debentures was an estimate
based on these rates, was it not ?

Mr. EAMSEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. And I note that in the appraisals of Dwight P. Rob-

inson & Co. and Charles F. Noyes Co. they included in the appraisals
as part of the value of the property, going to make up the value of
the property, items amounting to more than $2,000,000 in both in-
stances, covering interest on the proposition during the construction
of the building; to be specific, in Robinson & Co.'s appraisal an item
of $2,250,000 is included representing interest during construction,

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



4 0 9 4 STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES

and an item of $430,000 is included representing taxes during con-
struction for 2 years—$2,680,000 for those two items. Do you think
those two items are proper items to be included in an appraisal of
the property?

Mr. KAMSEY. I am not an appraiser, Mr. Pecora, but I know that
those are usually considered as perfectly legitimate parts of the cost
of a building enterprise.

Mr. PECORA. Cost of the building does not necessarily mean value,
does it?

Mr. RAMSEY. Not in these days; no, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Or at any time?
Mr. RAMSEY. I t may or it may not. The cost may be excessive.

In this case it was not.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you say " in this case it was not", in the light

of what we know concerning the price the property sold for at fore-
closure ?

Mr. RAMSEY. But I do not believe—in fact, I know that the price
that the property brought at foreclosure had no reference to the
value of the building.

Mr. PECORA. I t was the highest price bid for it at the public sale ?
Mr. RAMSEY. That is right.
Mr. PECORA. Why do you say it has no reference or no relation-

ship to the actual value of the property?
Mr. RAMSEY. At the present time, and, I might say, for the past, in

the past 2 or 3 years, in the demoralized condition of real estate,
there is no particular market value that I can place or that I know
anybody else can place on real estate; and obviously the protective
committee which made this bid was trying tQ buy it in for the least
price possible.

Mr. PECORA. There was another bid made by independent interests
of $4,500,000 for the property, was there not?

Mr. RAMSEY. I understand that there was.
Mr. PECORA. And that bid was made by a representative of a well-

known real-estate firm or syndicate in New York ?
Mr. RAMSEY. I understand it was; yes, sir. I was not there.
Mr. PECORA. That was a syndicate represented by Mr. Robert

Dowling ?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. He is regarded as one of the best operators or judges

of real-estate values, particularly of business properties, in New York
City, is he not ?

Mr. RAMSEY. I think he is.
Mr. PECORA. That is his common reputation?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And has been for over a quarter of a century?
Mr. RAMSEY. I understand that he is a very well regarded real

estate man.
Mr. PECORA. And the highest bid made by anyone other than Mr.

Batchelder representing the protective committee was four and a half
million dollars?

Mr. RAMSEY. That is my understanding.
Mr. PECORA. And that was the bid on behalf of Mr. Dowling?
Mr. RAMSEY. SO I understand. Of course, Mr. Dowling knew that

the committee could bid up to $16,000,000.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW could he know that?
Mr. RAMSEY. He is a real estate man.
Mr. PECORA. HOW could he know that the committee could bid up

to $16,000,000?
Mr. RAMSEY. I perhaps cannot answer that question.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact, was the committee prepared to

bid up to the principal amount of the first mortgage?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And had the funds available for that purpose?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And would have bid that much?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know that; I could not tell you that.
Mr. PECORA. What is the best appraisal that the committee has been

able to get of the value of the property at any time since the purchase
of it at the foreclosure sale?

Mr. RAMSEY. I t has had no appraisal made. The building is
assessed for sixteen and a quarter million dollars.

Mr. PECORA. What was the land assessed at without the building or
improvements?

Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. I understand it is $6,000,000?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ramsey, did not Mr. Noyes, subsequent to his

appraisal of May 22, 1928, submit another appraisal to the Chase
Securities Corporation?

Mr. RAMSEY. I am told that he did. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. His appraisal under date of May 22, 1928, as we

have seen, is $25,869,925. It was proposed to issue, and there was
issued originally sixteen million dollars first mortgage certificates,
which is more than 60 percent of the appraised value of the prop-
erty. Were any steps taken by the Chase Securities Corporation
eventually to try to have those first mortgage bonds considered a
legal investment for trust funds ?

Mr. RAMSEY. They were considered legal for trust funds.
Mr. PECORA. In order to obtain such consideration for them, was

not Mr. Noyes asked to submit another appraisal at a figure which
was increased above his original estimate ?

Mr. RAMSEY. I cannot answer that.
Mr. PECORA. Who can answer that?
Mr. SNOW. I think I can answer that question.
Mr. PECORA. All right, if you will do that.
Mr. SNOW. Mr. Noyes' original appraisal was in excess of 66%

percent of the first mortgage issue. At the time the building was
completed we asked our attorneys if the various requirements had
been complied with to make the certificates legal for trust funds.
They told us at that time that they had been, except that they did not
wish to take the responsibility of stating that the building was then
worth what the original appraisal showed. Consequently at their
suggestion I wrote to, I believe, the Corporation, and suggested that
they get from Mr. Noyes a confirming letter in regard to the valua-
tion. Mr. Noyes replied and gave us a valuation in excess of the
original valuation. I believe the revised valuation was over $26,-
667,000. However, the first valuation was in excess of 66% percent,
which was all that was required.
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Mr. PECORA. NOW I show you what purports to be a photostatic
copy of a letter addressed to the Chase Securities Corporation by
Charles F. Noyes Co., dated March 20, 1930. Will you please look
at it, Mr. Snow, and tell us if you recognize it to be a true copy
of a letter sent to the Chase Securities Corporation by Charles F.
Noyes Co., and which contains his subsequent appraisal that you
have just referred to?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and placed upon the record.
(Photostatic copy of letter from Charles F. Noyes Co. to Chase

Securities Corporation, dated Mar. 20, 1930, was received in evidence
and marked " Committee Exhibit No. 225, Dec. 6, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter marked " exhibit 225 " reads as follows
[reading] :

MARCH 20, 1930.
CHASE SECURITIES. CORPORATION,

60 Cedar Street, New York City.
GENTLEMEN: Under date of March 22nd, 1928, we valued the land and

building when completed of the then proposed Lincoln Building. This figure
was based upon the plans and specifications submitted to us.

We are pleased to advise that we have recently inspected said land and
building, and in our opinion the present value of the land owned in fee
and the said Lincoln Building as now completed is in excess of $26,667,000.

Yours very truly,
CHARLES F. NOYES COMPANY, INC.,

(Signed) E. C. BENEDICT.

On this valuation of $26,667,000, the amount of the first mortgage
being $16,000,000, the company was enabled to get an opinion that
the first mortgage was then 60 percent of the appraised value of the
property and, hence, legal for trust investment ?

Mr. RAMSEY. The figure was 66% percent.
Mr. PECORA. But the figure commonly used is 60 percent, is it not?
Mr. RAMSEY. NO ; I do not believe so.
Mr. PECORA. IS not that the practice?
Mr. RAMSEY. I am not sure that I understand your question, now.
Mr. PECORA. In determining what trust funds may be invested in

a first mortgage, is it not customary to use the figure of 60 percent ?
Mr. RAMSEY. That I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ramsey, I show you what purports to be a letter

addressed to the New York Real Estate Securities Exchange, Inc.,
under date of July —, 1931, signed by a vice president of the
Chase Securities Corporation, apparently. Will you please look at
it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and correct copy of such
a letter sent in behalf of the Chase Securities Corporation to the
New York Real Estate Securities Exchange?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir. I t was written by Mr. Snow.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and made a part of the record.
(The letter referred to, dated July (blank), 1931, addressed to

New York Real Estate Securities Exchange from Mr. Snow, was
received in evidence, marked " Committee's Exhibit No. 226, Dec.
6, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter referred to, which has been marked " Com-
mittee's Exhibit No. 226 ", reads as follows [reading] :
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" JULY — , 1931.
NEW YORK REAL ESTATE SECURITIES EXCHANGE, INC.,

12 East 41st Street, New York, N.Y.
(Attention Mr. Truman S. Mersereau, executive secretary.)

GENTLEMEN : We are in receipt of your letter of June 30th, inquiring in regard
to the legality for investment of trust funds in New York State of Lincoln
Forty-Second Street Corporation First Mortgage 5%'s.

Under date of March 28,1930, we were advised by counsel that the $16,000,000
principal amount of Certificates of Interest in the First Mortgage 5Y2% Sink-
ing Fund Gold Loan were legal investments for trust funds under the present
laws of the State of New York. This opinion was based upon the appraisal
of Charles F. Noyes & Company, Inc., appraising the mortgaged property as of
March 20, 1930, at a value in excess of $26,667,000.

We have not had occasion to review the question of such legality, since we
would not care to recommend the certificates of this loan for such investment
until the earnings of the building have become better established.

Very truly yours,
, Vice President.

Mr. RAMSEY. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-
duction of a letter addressed by the Chase Harris Forbes Corporation
to Wile, Oviatt & Gilman under date of March 14, 1933. Will you
please look at it and tell me if you recognize it to be a true and
correct copy of a letter so sent to the persons to whom the copy is
addressed ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The letter referred to, dated Mar. 14, 1933, from Chase Harris

Forbes Corporation to Wile, Oviatt & Gilman was received in evi-
dence, marked " Committee Exhibit No. 227, Dec. 6,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as exhibit 227 reads
as follows [reading] :

MARCH 14, 1933.
MESSES. WILE, OVIATT & GILMAN,

1252 Lincoln Alticmce Bank Building, Rochester, N.Y.

(Attention Mr. J. B. O'Brien.)

DEAR SIRS: This reply to your letter of February 24th has been delayed
pending an attempt to ascertain whether any of the Lincoln Building bonds
were sold for trust accounts as referred to below. Your letter to the Chase
National Bank has been referred to Chase Harris Forbes Corporation with
respect to your third and fourth questions.

Regarding your third question, "Were they (Lincoln Building First Mort-
gage 5%% Bonds) ever legal investments for trust funds in New York State? M,
it is our understanding that these bonds were legal investments for trust funds
in New York State for a period of time. For your purposes I believe that you
should preferably have oflacial confirmation of this fact from the Savings Bank
Commissioner in Albany. It will probably be found that they were put on the
oflacial list of legal investments issued by the Commissioner on a specific date,
and that they were later removed. We believe that you will probably wish to
write the Savings Bank Commissioner direct for this information; but should
you desire us to follow the matter further for you, we will be pleased to do so.

Your fourth question is, "While the corporation was in operation, did sav-
ings banks or trust companies, acting as executors or trustees or other trustees,
invest estate or trust funds in these securities? If so, what was the approxi-
mate number and if it would not be too much trouble, I would appreciate the
names of some of them/* We can confirm to you that while the Corporation
was in operation a few executors or trustees did purchase Lincoln Building
First Mortgage 5%'s from the former Harris, Forbes & Company of New York,
and that insofar as our sales records indicates these purchases were ostensibly
for the investment of trust funds. We have with difficulty identified a few
sales of this nature, but have not gone to the extended clerical labor of making
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a complete check of our records to obtain the approximate total number and
the further work of checking with our salesmen as to their information
regarding the accounts.

Respecting the names of certain of these customers of ours, we beg to advise
that it appears to be a breach of the ethics of our profession and in conflict
with our policy to divulge the name and nature of the purchases of one
customer to another.

Kindly advise if we can be of further assistance.
Very truly yours,

CHASE HARRIS FORBES CORPORATION,
By .

Now who was the trustee for the debentures ?
Mr. RAMSEY. Chase National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. When the time came to institute foreclosure suit the

Chase Bank represented both the first mortgage holders and the
debenture holders ?

Mr. RAMSEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, the Chase Bank or the Chase Securities Cor-

poration undertook to organize the protective committee to represent
the first mortgage certificate holders?

Mr. RAMSEY. But the Chase Bank had resigned as trustee for the
debenture issue.

Mr. PECORA. In favor of the Chemical Bank?
Mr. RAMSEY. Chemical Bank & Trust Co., yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Maybe you can answer the question there as to

the fees of these trustees?
Mr. RAMSEY. I just checked the fee of the trustee as far as the

work it did in connection with this foreclosure. I t amounted to
approximately $18,000, for the first mortgage certificates.

The CHAIRMAN. Was that fee fixed by statute or by decree of the
court ?

Mr. RAMSEY. I believe it is approved by the court. I am not cer-
tain. I believe it is.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I want to offer on the record an orig-
inal copy of a letter dated August 31, 1933, by the Investment and
Statistical Bureau of the Banking Department of the State of
New York, in reply to a letter that we addressed to them with
regard to these first-mortgage certificates being regarded as proper
investments for trust funds.

The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Letter dated Aug. 31, 1933, from Investment and Statistical Bu-

reau of Banking Department of State of New York to Julius Silver,
associate counsel, Committee on Banking and Currency, was there-
upon designated " Committee Exhibit No. 228, Dec. 26, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The letter received in evidence as exhibit no. 228,
written on the letterhead of the New York State Banking Department
and dated August 31,1933, is as follows [reading] :

NEW YORK, August 31, 19S3.
JULIUS SILVER, ESQ.,

Associate Counsel, Committee on Banking and Currency,
285 Madison Avenue, New York City.

DBAB SIR. Your letter of the 29th instant addressed to our Albany office has
been forwarded to this Bureau for attention and reply.

Under section 21 of the Personal Property Law, investments of trust funds
may be made in securities similar to those in which savings banks of this state
are authorized to invest moneys deposited therein but the restrictions imposed
upon savings banks do not apply in their entirety to trust-fund investments.
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There is no provision in the Banking Law whereby participating real-estate
mortgage bonds are legal investments for New York State savings banks, real-
estate bond and mortgages having to conform to the provisions of subdivision
6 of section 239.

The law regulating trust-fund investments being outside the jurisdiction of
the Banking Law, we are referring you to section 21 of the Personal Property
Law and section 111 of the Decedent Estate Law, under which we believe you
will be able to determine whether or not the Lincoln Building certificates ever
qualified as a legal investment for trust funds.

Yours very truly,
INVESTMENT AND STATISTICAL BUREAU,

Per (Signed) E. C. RYDER.

Who is Mr. F. M. Totton, Mr. Eamsey?
Mr. RAMSEY. Mr. F. M. Totton is an officer of the Chase National

Bank.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of a memorandum addressed by Mr. Totton to Mr. Charles F.
Batchelder, vice president of the Chase Securities Corporation, dated
May 4, 1928, known by your identification number as 41-34. Will
you please look at it and tell me if you recognize it as a true and
correct copy of such a memorandum ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted and entered on the record.
(Photostat of memordandum dated May 4,1928, from F. M. Totton

to Charles F. Batchelder was thereupon designated " Committee
Exhibit No. 229, Dec. 6, 1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The memorandum received in evidence as exhibit
no. 229, addressed to Charles F. Batchelder, vice president Chase
Securities Corporation, and dated May 4, 1928, is as follows
[reading]:

In answer to your inquiry this morning, I telephoned Mr. Hugh S. Robert-
son treasurer of both! Todd, Robertson and Todd Engineering Corporation and
Eastern Offices, Inc., and he told me in confidence that they pay a ground
rental on the leasehold of $300,000 per annum. The rental area is figured at
1,250,000 square feet. Mr. Robertson asked me to keep the rental figure in
confidence for he said he understood that we were interested in the site of
the Lincoln Storage Warehouse and he would" speak very frankly to me in
acknowledging that this was a highly competitive deal as far as* the Graybar
Building was concerned. He said he felt that the knowledge which his folks
had gained over a rough road of twenty-two years experience was a very
valuable asset as shown by the fact that he was offered 2,000 shares of stock
if he would consent to go on the Board. This he refused to do, however, as
he did not consider it a good set-up and he felt the price of the ground
($7,000,000 to $8,000,000) was too high. He said that the matter of the Lincoln
site was an old one to him as he had figured on it once a year for the last
20 years and, in fact, at one time—about twelve years ago—he was on the
verge of signing a contract to go ahead. It that time he said the ground value
was given as $3,500,000.00.

He said that he had been very fortunate in the matter of Graybar rentals,
for now he only had 6% vacancies and this was a better record than most of
the similar buildings could show. He said that the fact that the Chase Bank
was in the ground floor had helped him in at least three cases to secure
tenants who wished close proximity to the Chase.

I assured Mr. Robertson that I would keep the information which lie had
given me confidential, for he said he had spoken very frankly as he wished
to lay all the cards on the table.

(Signed) F. M. TOTTON.

From this memorandum it would appear, would it not, that Mr.
Totton was sounding a note of warning to the Chase Securities
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Corporation about participating in the financing of this Lincoln
Building proposition ?

Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know that that is true, Mr. Pecora. As
I understand it, this amount of property that was under discussion
here did not represent the total amount of property that was finally
assembled for the Lincoln Building.

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean the property the ground value of which
was given as 3 ^ million dollars ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Twelve years ago ?
Senator COUZENS. While you are waiting for Mr. Pecora, will you

send up the first notice that you sent out to the bondholders or
holders of certificates of ownership in the bonds ?

(Mr. Ramsey passed a document to Senator Couzens.)
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Ramsey, I show you what purports to be a photo-

static reproduction of a letter addressed as follows: " Executive Per-
sonal, Chicago and Boston ", dated May 9, 1931, and accompanying
which is a photostatic reproduction of a memorandum " Re: Lin-
coln 42nd Street Building ", dated May 8, 1931, signed by the initials
" G. R.", which I assume are your initials.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Will you look at these photostatic reproductions and

tell me if you recognize them to be true and correct copies of orig-
inals that were prepared by you and forwarded ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer them in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let them be admitted and spread on the record.
(Photostat of letter dated May 9, 1931, captioned " Executive Per-

sonal, Chicago and Boston", but unsigned, together with attached
photostat of memorandum "Re: Lincoln 42nd Street Building",
dated May 8, 1931 and signed " G. R.", were thereupon designated
" Committee Exhibit No. 230, Dec. 6,1933.")

Mr. PECORA. The exhibit marked " No. 230 " in evidence, appar-
ently letter dated May 9, 1931, reads as follows [reading] :

MAY 9, 1931.
EXECUTIVE PERSONAL,

Chicago & Boston.
Gentlemen: I am enclosing herewith a rough memorandum referring to the

Lincoln 42nd Street Building. The discussion which took place the other day-
was not conclusive and there is some possibility yet that ways and means
will be developed to take care of interest due in June. It is my best judgment,
however, that there is a better than even chance that the money will not be
found and that a Bondholders' Protective Committee will be necessary. As
developments take place I will keep you advised.

Very truly yours,

This letter was signed by you, wasn't it ?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. The accompanying memorandum attached to the let-

ter reads as follows [reading] :
MAY 8, 1931.

MEMORANDUM, RE! LINCOLN 42ND STREET BUILDING

1 attended a meeting yesterday afternoon in the office of Chase Securities
Corporation, at which were present Messrs. Robert L. Clarkson, Frank Calla-
han, Jonas Anderson and Leslie Snow, of Chase Securities, ana John H. Stuart,
Vice-President Continental National Bank.Digitized for FRASER 
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From a brief description of the general situation it is apparent that figures
which have been given to the Chase by both the owners and Pease and Elliman,
renting managers, now prove to have been untrue. At the present time leases
actually signed are for $1,934,000, which is about 49% rented, whereas we
have been informed that the building was 65% rented. In addition to
this, there is a verbal agreement with the National City Bank whereby it has
agreed to lease space for $240,000. This lease, however, has not been signed
and there seems to be considerable question that it ever will. In addition to
the above, the Building Company has assumed leases for a total of $150,000 in
connection with securing tenants from other buildings. Deducting this figure
from the income for leases actually signed, leaves a net rent roll of $1,784,000
on an annual basis. Operating expenses are $439,000, administrative expenses
$100,000, and real-estate taxes $537,-00. These expenses amount to $1,076,500,
leaving a total available for interest charges, depreciation, etc., of $708,000.
Interest charges on the first-mortgage bonds alone amount to $880,000, and on
the total bonds and notes outstanding $1,388,500.

It is obvious from the above that the building is far from earning its interest
charges, and a more disquieting feature is that the* spring renting season is now
passed and Pease & Elliman hold out no hope for additional rentals to amount
to anything until this fall, or more probably a year from this spring.

The Chase National Bank is now lending $1,000,000 to the Syndicate which
owns the equity in this building. The money is in turn loaned to the Building
Corporation, the note being endorsed by either Dwight P. Robinson or United
Engineers and Constructors. We have been told that the $1,000,000 mentioned
above would be all the money that would be required by the building to carry
it through the balance of the year. It now develops that they will need ap-
proximately $600,000 on June 1st to pay interest which becomes due on that
date and will need an additional $900,000 to carry the building until it becomes
self-supporting.

NQ one in the meeting yesterday had the slightest hope that this money could
be found, and, as a consequence, it appears that we are now brought down to
the immediate consideration of a probable default on June 1st. While the
conversation was very general, Mr. Snow said that he had discussed this matter
with Mr. James T. Lee, Real Estate Vice President of the Chase Bank, and
found him doubtful about the possibility of the building being successful under
the present capitalization. He believed that the building and land is at present
worth about $20,000,000 and that perhaps a first mortgage could be secured
on it from one of the insurance companies for say eleven or twelve million
dollars. If this is possible, the idea was proposed of reorganizing on the basis
of paying first mortgage bondholders cash for 70 to 75% of their first mortgage
bonds—balance in debentures, and giving the present debenture holders, which
debentures, are incidentally secured by a second mortgage, preferred stock and
perhaps giving the noteholders common stock. There is a complication due to
the fact that the debenture interest is guaranteed for two or three years longer
by United Engineers and Constructors.

The meeting broke up without any final conclusion being reached, every-
one present agreeing to discuss the situation with his associates. It was
suggested that Mr. Snow make further inquiries as to the exact status of the
National City lease on the theory that if this lease was good, the amount
of money available on an annual basis for interest charges would be just suffi-
cient to pay the charges on the first mortgage bonds. Even if it is good there
still remains the problem of raising $600,000 by June 1st.

G. R.
Now, what took place as a result of the discussions and conferences

alluded to in this memorandum of yours, Mr. Ramsey ?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not remember exactly, Mr. Pecora, but money

was found to pay the interest on June 1st on the first mortgage
certificates.

Mr. PECORA. HOW was it found? I t was not found from the in-
come derived from the property, was it?

Mr. RAMSEY. I t must have been borrowed. I am not familiar,
as a matter of fact with what source or how it was obtained, but it
was obtained and the interest was paid on June 1st.
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Mr. PECORA. Have you a copy of prospectus that the Chase Securi-
ties Corporation issued with regard to another offering of the first
mortgage bonds on January 12, 1931, identified by the number
38-21?

Mr. RAMSEY. January 12, 1931; yes.
Mr. PECORA. I show you what purports to be a photostatic repro-

duction of such a prospectus. Will you look at it and tell me if it
is a true and correct copy of the one which was issued on or about
the date which it bears, namely, January 12, 1931 ?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECCRA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be received and entered on the record.
(Prospectus dated Jan. 12, 1931, and headed "Lincoln Build-

ing First Mortgage 5y2 Percent Sinking Fund Gold Loan, dated
June 1, 1928, due June 1, 1953 ", was thereupon designated " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 231, Dec. 6, 1933 ", and appears in full at the
end of today's record.)

The CHAIRMAN. In connection with your estimate there don't
you give an item of operating expenses so much and then adminis-
tration expenses so much? What is covered by that?

Mr. RAMSEY. That I do not know. Those were the figures that
were given to me at that time, Senator, and I do not know what
they were.

The CHAIRMAN. A hundred thousand dollars I think you estimated
as administration expenses in addition to the operating expenses. I
was wondering how that came in.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, the prospectus of January 12, 1931, received
in evidence as exhibit no. 231 sets forth, among other things, as
follows, does it not, Mr. Ramsey, under the caption of " Rentals " :

The Lincoln Building contains 915,000 square feet of rentable area. In
terms of gross rental income the building was 60 percent rented as of December
1, 1930. Messrs. Pease & Elliman, Inc., rental agents for the building, advise
that rentals are progressing satisfactorily, and they estimate that the building
will be 80 percent rented by June 1, 1931, the end of the first year of opera-
tion. Based on present 60 percent rental, the income is more than sufficient
io cover interest on the first mortgage gold loan after providing for maximum
estimated operating expenses and taxes.

Is that statement a true statement, Mr. Ramsey?
Mr. RAMSEY. I t is the statement as I understand it—I cannot

vouch for this, because I had nothing to do with the preparation
of that circular—it is a statement, as I understand it, that was
received from Pease & Elliman and Dwight P. Robinson.

Mr. PECORA. Was the statement a true statement, namely, that
the "building was 60 percent rented as of December 1, 1930? "

Mr. RAMSEY. I do not believe that it was.
Mr. PECORA. What was the percentage of rental on December 1,

1930?
Mr. RAMSEY. Nearer 50 percent. But you get into a lot of trouble

on the theory of what you mean by " rental", whether you are taking
into consideration the area or prospective income.

Mr. PECORA. Well, I am using the term " rental" as it used in
this prospectus. I am not indulging in any theory about it. I am
simply referring to the language of the prospectus itself.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes.
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Mr. PECORA. Where it says: " In terms of gross rental income the
building was 60 percent rented as of December 1,1930."

Now, the fact is it was not 60 percent rented as of that date; it was
nearer 50 percent rented?

Mr. KAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And it never became 60 percent rented ?
Mr. RAMSEY. NO, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And you knew, as appears from the exhibit offered

in evidence as exhibit no. 230, as early as May 9, 1931, that the
rentals that had been established were wholly insufficient to meet the
carrying charges on the property?

Mr. KAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, in this prospectus of January 12, 1931, marked

" Exhibit No. 231," this other statement is made under the caption
of "Valuation":

Charles F. Noyes & Co., Inc., representing the Bankers, report under date of
March 20. 1930, as follows: " We have recently inspected said land and build-
ing, and in our opinion the present value of the land owned in fee and the said
Iiincoln Building as now completed is in excess of $26,667,000." The First
Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan outstanding in the amount of
$16,000,000 would therefore be equivalent to approximately 60% of this
valuation.

How do you account for the fact, Mr. Ramsey, that the previous
appraisal made by Mr. Noyes or by the Charles F. Noyes Co., ex-
pressed a valuation for the property of $25,869,925, whereas in this
circular of January 12, 1931, the public is informed that he has
made an appraisal of the property in excess of $26,667,000, or ap-
proximately $800,000 in excess of the first appraisal?

Mr. RAMSEY. Mr. Pecora, I cannot answer that question. I do not
know.

Mr. PECORA. What occasion was there in March 1930 for getting
this appraisal from Charles F . Noyes Co. ?

Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know. I guess Mr. Snow knows.
Mr. PECORA. Can you answer that question, Mr. Snow?
Mr. SNOW. That was the question, Mr. Pecora, that has already

been testified to.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; the question that you testified to before brought

out the fact that Mr. Noyes did make the subsequent appraisal, or
his firm did.

Mr. SNOW. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, I am asking you what was the occasion in March

1930 for getting an increased appraisal from Noyes Co.
Mr. SNOW. We secured the new appraisal from Charles F. Noyes

Co. for the purpose of determining the legality for trust funds.
That was the only reason why the appraisal was secured.

Mr. PECORA. Was it in order to make the first-mortgage certifi-
cates considered as legal investments for trust funds that Mr. Noyes
gave this increased appraisal in March 1930 ?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir; it was in order to satisfy ourselves and our
counsel about the value of the building upon completion, that it was
at least as great as the value given to us by Charles F . Noyes initially.

Mr. PECORA. What was the actaul cost of the building?
Mr. SNOW. With the land?
Mr. PECORA. NO; the building.
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Mr. SNOW. Thirteen million and thirty-seven thousand.
Mr. PECORA. And the actual cost of the land ?
Mr. SNOW. Eleven million six hundred thousand.
Mr. PECORA. Making a total cost of both land and building of

what?
Mr. SNOW. Of $24,637,000.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, you do not consider, do you, that there had been

any appreciation in real-estate values in this section of New York
City between May 1928 and March 1930?

Mr. SNOW. NO, sir; not in that period.
Mr. PECORA. There had been a depreciation, if anything, had

there not?
Mr. SNOW. I would say so; yes.
Mr. PECORA. On what basis were you justified in telling the public

in March 1930 that the cost or value, according to an appraisal made
by Mr. Noyes or his firm, was in excess of $26,667,000 ?

Mr. SNOW. That was the appraisal that was given to us by Charles
F. Noyes Co.

Mr. PECORA. Well, you adopted that appraisal as a basis of in-
formation to the public concerning the value of the property and
also in order to assure the public a first mortgage was an investment
for trust funds ?

Mr. SNOW. We quoted this valuation, together with the date on
which the valuation was made, March 26, 1930.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; but this information concerning that valuation
was given to the public under date of January 12, 1931 ?

Mr. SNOW. Yes, sir; that was the most recent valuation we had.
Mr. PECORA. Didn't you know that there had been a further?

depreciation in property values between March 1930 and January
1931?

Mr. SNOW. I cannot recall now exactly what information we had
at that time.

Mr. PECORA. Don't you now recall the fact to have been that be-
tween March 1930 and January 1931 there had been a substantial
depreciation in property value in the section in which the Lincoln
Building was located ?

Mr. SNOW. I believe that to be true, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. Then why was this circular put out setting forth a

valuation for the property as of March 1930 being in excess of
$26,667,000?

Mr. SNOW. Only for the reason that that was the most recent
information which we had, and I judge that we did not know at
that time that there had been any substantial depreciation in real-
estate values.

Mr. PECORA. Are you sure of that, Mr. Snow?
Mr. SNOW. NO.
Mr. PECORA. That you did not know at that time?
Mr. SNOW. AS I testified before, I do not recall exactly what was in

our minds at that time.
Mr. PECORA. And to your knowledge there were men sitting on the

board of the Chase Bank that were regarded as possessing expert
knowledge on real-property values?

Mr. SNOW. Tbat is correct, sir.
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Mr. PECORA. Was any opinion or judgment obtained from them
as to the value of the property in January 1931 when this circular
was issued to the public ?

Mr. SNOW. I do not recall.
Mr. PECORA. YOU know, as a matter of fact, that if any such

information was obtained from them, it was not used in the prepara-
tion of this circular or prospectus, was it ?

Mr. SNOW. I judge that is correct. I cannot be certain of that.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Kamsey, I show you what purports to be a photo-

static reproduction of a letter addressed to Mr. E. L. Heinemann, of
the Harris Trust & Savings Bank of Chicago, 111., dated June 9,
1931. Will you please look at it and tell me if you recognized it
to be a true and correct copy of such a letter addressed in behalf
of the Chase Securities Corporation? The identifying number in
your record is 41-69.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. I t will be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, June 9, 1931, Chase Securities

Corporation to Heinemann, was received in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 232", Dec. 6, 1933, and the same was subse-
quently read into the record by Mr. Pecora.)

Mr. PECORA. The document received in evidence as Committee's
Exhibit 232 is as follows [reading] :

JUNE 9, 1931.
Mr. E. L. HETNEMANN,

Harris Trust and Savmgs Bank,
HI West Monroe 8t., CMcago, III.

DEAR ED: The information which I sent you sometime ago concerning the
Lincoln Building was furnished us hy Chase Securities Corporation who, in
turn, received the most of it from the Renting Agents. Some of the informa-
tion was not, strictly speaking, correct. For instance, the building at the pres-
ent time is about 50 percent rented. There are certain leases verbally agreed
upon but not actually signed which would bring the figure up toward 65 percent.
The Company has not made public as yet either earnings or a balance sheet.
At the present time I do not believe the building is rented quite to the point
where it is actually covering the First Mortgage Interest charges. The interest
was, however, paid on June 1st.

We have not been telling people a great deal about the figures since we have
not really received any authentic figures. We are simply saying that the build-
ing, we understand, at the present time is approximately 50 percent rented, and
then we give a general talk about how terrible real-estate conditions1 are, and
then we commit ourselves to the point of saying that if real-estate conditions
begin to pick up, the Lincoln Building because of its newness, strategic location,
etc., should be among the first to benefit.

As you know, the Debentures defaulted on the June 1st interest but since this
interest is guaranteed for three years by United Engineers it probably will be
paid by the guarantor. Meanwhile, as far as the debenture agreement with the
Lincoln Building Corporation goes, the bonds will be in default. Details are
now being worked out as to just what the procedure will be. I will inform you
further when I hear.

Very truly yours,

That is signed by one whose initials are G. J. L. Who is G. J. L. ?
Mr. KAMSEY. Mr. Leness.
Mr. PECORA. What was his relationship to the Chase ?
Mr. RAMSEY. He was not part of the Chase organization directly

at that time, but part of the Harris Forbes organization.
175541—34—PT 8 30
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Mr. PECORA. That was a subsidiary of the Chase ?
Mr. KAMSEY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. When was the foreclosure action commenced ?
Mr. RAMSEY. December 1931.
Mr. PECORA. And it was brought in behalf of the first mortgage

security holders?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir. That was January 1932, instead of De-

cember 1931.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that, did the Chase National Bank resign

as trustee for the holders of the debentures ?
Mr. RAMSEY. I am not certain, Mr. Pecora, whether they retired

prior to that, or approximately the same time. I think it was
prior.

Mr. PECORA. Why did the Chase National Bank so resign ?
Mr. RAMSEY. SO that there could be no possibility of a conflict of

interests. They resigned in December 1931, so it was just prior to
that.

Mr. PECORA. Did the Chemical Bank, which succeeded the Chase
National Bank as trustee for the debenture holders, engage counsel
to represent it in the foreclosure action ?

Mr. RAMSEY. I believe they did, yes.
Mr. PECORA. Who paid those counsel?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know.
Mr. PECORA. Who promised to pay them?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know that, Mr. Pecora.
The CHAIRMAN. When was the sale under the foreclosure ?
Mr. RAMSEY. July 1933.
The CHAIRMAN. The proceedings were commenced in January

1932?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. And were not concluded until July 1933 ?
Mr. RAMSEY. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Are the same rental agents operating the build-

ing now ?
Mr. RAMSEY. NO, sir.
Senator COUZENS. When were they removed?
Mr. RAMSEY. They were removed, I think, in September or October

1931.
Senator COUZENS. That was after you found they had been mis-

leading you ?
Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. What was the last question I asked?
(The reporter read as follows:)

Mr. PECORA. Who paid those counsel?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know.
Mr. PEIOOBA. Who promised to pay them?
Mr. RAMSEY. I do not know that, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. IS there any way by which you can find out, Mr.
Ramsey?

Mr. KAMSEY. Yes; I think so.
Mr. PECORA. Will you please do so ?
Mr. RAMSEY (after conferring with an associate). I understand

that because this issue was in default there was no trustee that would
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take on this job without some kind of certainty that he would be
paid for his service, whereupon the Chase Securities, through Mr.
McKee, or rather the debenture committee—I do not know whether
he acted for Chase Securities or the debenture committee—guar-
anteed to pay the actual trustee fees which would accrue for the
services of the Chemical National Bank.

Mr. PECORA. Was an action originally brought, or was notice of
the bringing of an action in behalf of the trustee for the debenture
holders ever brought to the notice of the Chase ?

Mr. KAMSEY. I am not sure that I understand that question. I
wish you would ask it again, Mr. Pecora.

Mr. PECORA. Did not the Chemical Bank indicate to the Chase
interests that it was going to bring an action to foreclose the deben-
ture secured by a second mortgage, to foreclose the second mortgage
which secured the debenture?

Mr. RAMSEY. I think perhaps they did. I am not personally aware
of that.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Philip E. Allen, who was secretary of the pro-
tective committee, representing the first mortgage certificate holders,
had been connected with the Chase interests, had he not?

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In what capacity?
Mr. RAMSEY. He had been employed by Harris-Forbes prior to the

merger with the Chase.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Ramsey, will you look at this printed copy

of a letter addressed to Mr. Allen and secretary of this protective
committee, dated July 26, 1932, the original of which was on the
letterhead of Milbank, Tweed, Hope & Webb, and tell me if that is a
copy of a letter that was caused to be sent to Mr. Allen by that
law firm.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I offer it in evidence.
The CHAIRMAN. Let it be admitted.
(The document referred to, letter, July 26, 1932, Milbank, Tweed,

Hope & Webb to Allen, was received in evidence, marked " Com-
mittee Exhibit No. 233," Dec. 6, 1933, and the same will be found
at the conclusion of today's proceedings.)

Mr. PECORA. I take it, Mr. Ramsey, that this letter sets forth the
essential facts with regard to the situation that existed as of the date
of this letter, namely, July 26, 1932.

Mr. RAMSEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I think that is all.
The CHAIRMAN. Let the record show that Mr. Snow and Mr. Ram-

sey are excused.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, will you be good enough to resume the

stand?

TESTIMONY OF WINTHEOP W. ALDRICH—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, referring to the statement which you
read into the record on Wednesday of last week, have you anything
to add to the statements and opinions already expressed by you
before this committee with regard to the separation of the functions
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of the commercial bank and the exercise of trust powers by a com-
mercial bank?

Mr. ALDBICH. Yes, I have, Mr. Pecora. I have been giving a very
substantial amount of consideration to that.

Mr. PECORA. All right, sir.
Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, there is a considerable amount of historic

background connected with that situation. Originally the national
banks did not have the power to do a trust business. Trust business
grew up in the creation by States of corporations that were author-
ized to do a trust business, and in the course of time those State
corporations began to do a commercial banking business, and even-
tually the State trust companies were operating alongside- the
national banks doing both a commercial banking and trust business.

Of course, that trust business consists primarily of individual
trusts, trusts created by will or executorships, or depositary rela-
tionships, escrow, and things of that kind, and that is the major
portion of the business today.

In addition to that there is what is commonly known as corporate
trust business, which involves being depositary for securities of
various kinds, issuing deposit receipts, or being trustee for mort-
gage bond issues or debenture bond issues, and things of that sort.

I think it is fair to say that by far the larger proportion of the
business is individual trust business. The national banks were first

f iven power to engage in the trust business in the Federal Reserve
Let by amendment thereof approved on September 26, 1918. That

amendment contained, in section 11, an authorization to the Federal
Reserve Board " to grant, by special permit to national banks ap-
plying therefor, when not in contravention of State or local law, the
right to act as trustee, executor, administrator, or registrar of stocks
and bonds under such rules and regulations as the said Board may
prescribe."

As I understand it, the national banks did not take much advan-
tage of that provision of the law until about 1919. That was the
time when they began to do a trust business under that authoriza-
tion. Of course, at the time of the organization under the Federal
Reserve Act everybody desired very much to get the State banks
and State trust companies to become members of the Federal Reserve
System, and it brought very sharply to the fore the competition
which existed between the two classes of member banks, where you
had, on the one hand, State trust companies and State banks perhaps
doing a trust business, and on the other hand national banks, all
members of the same system; and it was unquestionably for the pur-
pose of permitting the national banks to compete on a basis of
equality with the State trust companies that that power was given.
In fact, my understanding is that the decisions of the courts sus-
taining the granting of that power by the Federal Government were
based on the theory that it was to protect the national banking
system against the competition of State banks which had that power.

Of course, as Senator Glass said here yesterday, it is a very
serious problem always, in connection with an attempt to devise
restrictive regulations that will apply to national banks and to
State banks by Federal Government legislation, how you can get
jurisdiction over the State banks; and where an attempt is made to
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legislate with regard to State banking by the National Government,
very serious considerations of constitutional law are involved.

I think it has been freely admitted by everybody that, except for
the possible fact that when the Federal Reserve Act was originally
passed there might have been a moral commitment on the part of
the Federal Government not to alter the charter rights of State
banks, which then became members, the Federal Government has
clear power to determine how the business of member banks of the
Federal Reserve System should be conducted.

On the other hand, whenever the Federal Government formulates
restrictive provisions which apply to member banks, it necessarily
creates the danger of a withdrawal by State banks from the Federal
Reserve System.

If I may be permitted, before I go off the stand I would like to
say a word about this deposit guarantee provisions of the Banking
Act of 1933 in that connection, because I think there is a verjr serious
danger that the deposit guarantee provisions of the Banking Act
of 1933, as far as the permanent form is concerned, will tend to
drive banks out of the Federal Reserve System.

As a matter of actual fact, there is a very real distinction between
the history of the granting of trust powers to national banks and
the history of the mingling together of the investment banking
business with the deposit business of national banks.

The power to engage in the trust business was granted directly
by Federal statute to the national banks themselves. There was
never any grant of power by the Federal Government to the national
banks to engage in the business which was conducted by the securi-
ties affiliates. That business was engaged in, as you have brought
out in these hearings, through the creation of interlocking stock
arrangements or other arrangements which affiliated those investment
banking concerns with the national banks, and I think there is a
very real distinction because of that difference.

The national banks, by Federal act passed after due deliberation
and in order to enable them to compete with the State banks, were
given the power to engage in the trust business as a part of their
own function. To endeavor to dissect and separate that function
at the present time, it seems to me, would not only create the addi-
tional danger of the withdrawal of banks from the Fderal Reserve
System, but it would also be changing a policy which was instituted
by the Federal Government, and upon the basis of which the na-
tional banks have gone into the trust business and have erected
their trust departments and proceeded, since 1919, to do that business.

There is no doubt in my mind that there have been situations
created by the fact that commercial banks are in the trust business,
which require careful thought. There was a time when there was
a great deal of feeling, looking at it from the point of view of the
national banks, that the securities affiliates of the national banks and
the investment corporations, if any, connected with the State banks,
might sell to their trusts securities which they brought out.

At that time many banks had rules in effect that trust depart-
ments could not purchase securities which were brought out by the
investment affiliates, but, of course, that danger has been eliminated
by the provisions of the Banking Act of 1933, and to that extent—
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and, of course, that is the major part of the business—the possi-
bility of situations arising which have been criticised no longer exists.

That leaves the situation with regard to the corporate trusts. You
have brought out here today the type of situation which exists under
those circumstances where, for example, a trustee may become trustee
for two corporate issues, one being senior to the other.

Mr. PECORA. And which may conflict, the one with the other.
Mr. ALDRICH. And which might conflict in interest. I should

think that that might very well be made the subject of remedial
legislation, because obviously if the situation arises where the prop-
erty has to be foreclosed, it is necessary for the trustee to resign in
one of those capacities, and for some one else to be immediately nom-
inated, and, of course, the situation at once arises, who is going to pay
the expenses of the new trustee, if the estate is in a condition that
the trustee feels that there is going to be some doubt as to whether
it is going to pay ?

Possibly you could devise a simple remedy for that. I do not
think that has anything to do specifically with the mingling together
of the commercial and trust business, because it would apply equally
if a corporation were engaging in the trust business alone, and took
positions which might be inconsistent.

Another embarrassing situation which has been illustrated in the
testimony here, which may arise, is that a bank may make a loan
to a corporation having a debenture issue of which it is trustee, or
it may, as a matter of fact, purchase securities which are of another
issue. That situation also might be covered by specific legislation.

I am inclined to believe that it would be a mistake to attempt to
to do that at the moment, for this reason, that I think that the
commercial and trust relationships of the various banks with their
customers have become established to a point where it would be
unfortunate at this juncture to upset such a vital part of the whole
commercial relationship between commercial banks and their cus-
tomers. As a matter of fact when the situation arises where a conflict
of interest occurs between a commercial bank and its trust depart-
ment because of the circumstances I have just referred to the same
situation exists as when a trustee has taken the first mortgage and
second mortgage. He either has got to get out of that position by
resigning as trustee or the court of equity or the court in bankruptcy
will undoubtedly insist on his retiring.

Now, I have myself found that in the first place the banks are very
anxious to themselves retire from a position of inconsistency, and I
have also found that the courts are very acute in seeing that they
do it, if they do not do it voluntarily, and my own feeling is this,
that there is no reason at all for divorcing the trust business from
the commercial banking business completely. There might be cer-
tain cases such as I have just referred to where you could prohibit
the relationship arising. I think you could, without any harm
at all, prohibit a trustee from taking the first mortgage and second
mortgage. I think it would be more embarrassing if you tried to
prohibit a bank making a loan to a corporation, of whose securities
it happened to be trustee, because of the fact that naturally the com-
mercial relationship or the trust relationship would happen to be
the same in each case.
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Does that cover your point?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. I would regret very much seeing anything^ done, even

by prohibitive legislation in detail, which would upset existing rela-
tionships at this moment between commercial corporations and their
banks, because I think the situation is sufficiently involved already so
that that would just make additional difficulty.

May I say this? I think this is true, that if you attempted to
separate the two businesses what would happen would be that there
would be an additional impulse toward retirement from the Fed-
eral Reserve System and toward going into the State system, and
you would finally find the cycle started all over again of the necessity
of allowing the banks which were members of the Federal Reserve
System to compete with banks which were not members, outside of
the Federal Reserve System, in furnishing both facilities.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, have you anything you care to say to
the committee on the question of whether or not there should be any
legislative restriction upon executive officers of banks engaging in
any other business ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I do not think that the executive officers of banks in
targe centers which can afford to pay men sufficient to obtain their
entire services should engage in any other business. I think in small
communities it is really essential that they should be permitted to
do so, and as I have indicated in my statement, I think that there
should be a full disclosure of any such relationship.

I do think this, Mr. Pecora. I think that within reason officers
of commercial banks should be permitted to sit on the boards of
commercial companies, and I think it is essential that officers of com-
mercial companies should be permitted to be directors of commercial
banks.

Looking at the former problem first—the question of the officers of
commercial banks serving on the boards of commercial corporations.
Of course if we had the English system of directors, where members
acted and gave a great deal of their time, practically all their time,
to the position of being a director, I should say that we would have
to follow that English system out to its logical conclusion and have
our directors concentrate on the particular corporations of which
they are directors.

But I think our philosophy of directors is somewhat different from
the English system. I think that the philosophy which has grown
up here is that the executive officers of commercial institutions are
experts in the business which they are administering, and that the
board of directors, in part at least, consists of men who have a wide
knowledge of general affairs and of the commercial conditions of the
country generally, who will advise the technical managers with
regard to large questions of policy.

Of course in a number of corporations they do not have such di-
rectors. The Standard Oil companies, for example, are run entirely
by employee directors—officers of the companies are the directors.
That is still a third philosophy, as distinguished from the English
and the philosophy I have just been mentioning. But generally
speaking our large corporations are run on the technical side by their
officers with a board of directors which represents general knowledge
oi the existing economic situation.
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I think on such a board as that a banker can be extremely useful,
and, judging by my own experience, it is extremely useful to the
banker to sit on some boards because of the fact that he gets views
of economic conditions in the country which he might not otherwise
get, and while that is a purely selfish point of view and not advanced
as an argument from the point of view of the corporation on whose
board the banker sits, I think it is an argument in favor of permitting
the banker to sit on such board.

Obviously we should not run to the point where the banker is
sitting on any large number of outside boards, and it was for that
very reason, among others, that I put into my statement the recom-
mendation that the banker should always advise his own board with
regard to every other board that he sits on, so that the bank's board
could determine whether they thought the banker was sitting on an
improver number of outside boards. I t should not be left entirely
to the banker's discretion, because I think in a great many instances
men have sat on more boards than they could possibly do to advan-
tage to the corporations on whose boards they were sitting or for the
benefit of their own bank.

Another case where a banker might sit on a board properly, it
seems to me, is where a bank has made a loan to a corporation and
it wants to be sure that the corporation is being run in such manner
as to make certain that the loan would be repaid. I think there
are sometimes instances where it is very valuable to put a man on
the board to check the management to see how it is operating, and
whether the bank feels that it is being run to the best interest of the
company.

Does that answer your question ?
Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now I think you agree that in theory at least

the officers of the banking corporation, just like the officers of any
other corporation, are the servants of the board of directors, who are
the masters representing the stockholders?

Mr. ALDRICH. Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. NOW that is the theory and the technique. But in

practice have you not found it very often the other way around?
That the executive officers, theoretically the servants, are really the
masters who dominate the policy?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. I was persuaded to that thought in part by the state-

ment you made yesterday before this committee in which you made
a reference to the fact that many of the things concerning the
activities of the Chase National Bank which have been brought out
before this committee at the public hearings had not been within the
knowledge of the board of directors of the bank. Do you recall
your statement to that effect?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, Mr. Pecora, that statement was not intended
to connote exactly what you are saying now. What I meant by that
statement was this, that there were a great many relations as be-
tween the officers and the bank which were disclosed by an examina-
tion by you under the power of subpena of corporations other than
the Chase National Bank. There are a great many things that
occurred in this situation to which I was referring which were not
within the purview of the operation of the bank at all.
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Mr. PECORA. IS it your experience that the members of the board
of directors other than those members thereof that might also be
executive officers of the bank keep currently posted as to the activi-
ties and transactions of the bank?

Mr. ALDRICH. I should say that that was not true in a great many
instances of the entire board. I think in the case of groups like
executive committees that they do keep very close track of what is
going on. And, curiously enough, my experience has been that the
men who have been on more boards than others kept closer track
than the men who are on fewer boards. I do not know whether
that is a matter of personality, but it has been my experience that
men who have been on a number of boards know more about what is
going on than men who are not on so many boards.

Mr. PECORA. Can you suggest any way by which through the im-
position of statutory rules and requirements members of the board
of directors would be obliged to keep currently posted and to actually
make decisions and determinations for the bank?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, of course I think that the courts have laid
down the rules with regard to the duties and liabilities of directors
and the trust relationship they occupy, which are perhaps more
flexible and even more impelling than any statutory mandate could
be. I think that a great many directors do not realize the significance
of decisions of the courts in that connection.

The CHAIRMAN. DO you think each director ought to be a sub-
stantial stockholder of the bank ?

Mr. ALDRICH. By all means; yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Not merely a qualifying director, but he ought

to be interested beyond that?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. Of course, Senator, that brings up the point

to which Senator Glass referred yesterday. I would not want to
see that put so high as to handicap the small institution in obtaining
directors.

Mr. PECORA. YOU made reference yesterday, Mr. Aldrich, to the
fact that the Chase Bank did not have 36 investigators such as I had.
What were you referring to in that statement? I t is rather am-
biguous.

Mr. ALDRICH. I was referring simply to the fact—I really should
have referred also to the power of subpena—I was referring to the
fact of the information as to transactions outside the bank which
you were able to obtain. They were the things I was referring to
which I had not known about.

Mr. PECORA. Well, by the 36 investigators reference that you
made

Mr. ALDRICH (interposing). The 36—I said that offhand. I
should not have used the number 36. I did not know how many
there were.

Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of fact I want to say just so the record
may be clarified, we never had anything like 36 investigators, and
as I recall it the largest number of investigators, so-called, that
we had examining the records of the Chase did not exceed 6.

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, Mr. Pecora, as a matter of fact, the record
states that we did not have the investigators you had.
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Mr. PECORA. YOU had 36 members of your board, but they were
not investigators; is that what you mean ?

Mr. ALDRICH. That number sprang into my mind, and as a matter
of fact it was not accurate, and as a further matter of fact it did
not go down into the record in that way. I t was down in the
record simply that we did not have the investigators you have.
So if you want to quickly correct the record you can consider this
discussion as off the record.

Mr. PECORA. Could you elaborate a little bit more than you have
already done, Mr. Aldrich, on the opinion you expressed a few
minutes ago that this guaranty of deposits plan that has been em-
bodied in the Banking Act of 1933 might have a tendency to drive
banks out of the Federal Reserve System?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. I have prepared a written statement upon
that which I would like to read, because it is a very technical
question.

Mr. PECORA. All right; if you will. Have you a copy of it ?
Mr. ALDRICH. I probably will not read this whole statement in,

and I have not got a copy of it. I t is simply a memorandum, but I
would like to read from it.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. Of course the goal at which I think everybody—

all the legislators and everybody else—was aiming was to create a
banking system which would be so strong that deposits insurance
in any form will be unnecessary. Dissemination of sound banking
practices is more important than insurance of deposits, in any
event.

My chief anxiety in connection with this insurance of deposits is
not the temporary deposit guaranty which is effective on January 1st.
That is limited to deposits of $2,500 or less, and the assessments

The CHAIRMAN (interposing). I understand, Mr. Aldrich, that that
in number amounts to about 97 percent of all deposits.

Mr. ALDRICH. That is right. I am going to point out the fact as
to that. The temporary deposit guaranty applies to deposits of
$2,500 or less, and the assessments which may be made upon the
banks of the country in this connection are limited. But the per-
manent system designed to go into effect in the middle of 1934 gives
a guaranty of all deposits.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. IS it not in July 1935 that the permanent
system goes into effect ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I t goes into effect in 1934, as I understand it.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. The permanent system goes into effect in

1935. This is only a temporary system, I take it.
Mr. ALDRICH. 1934, Senator.
The permanent system designed to go into effect in the middle of

1934 gives a guaranty of all deposits, even though the guaranty for
deposits in excess of $10,000 is limited to a percentage of the excess,
and, most serious of all, it imposes an unlimited liability upon all
banks for contributions to the guaranty fund.

This unlimited liability will breed distrust in the strong banks,
create fears among the holders of bank shares, prevent the flow of
new capital into banking, and contribute to general financial dis-
trust. I cannot emphasize this too strongly.
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To make the banking situation really safe you should limit the
liability of the banks in this connection. If you wish, to use the
strength of the strong banks to support the weak banks you must
leave the strong banks strong. The unlimited liability, creating fear
regarding even the strong banks in any time of trouble, can defeat
the very purpose which you have in mind. That purpose is ade-
quately effected by the terms of the temporary legislation.

The guaranty of small deposits might well be based upon the
theory under which bank notes have been given special protection
both in the United States and Canada, on the ground that bank
notes get into the hands of ignorant people not in a position to
inform themselves regarding the responsibility of the issuing bank,
whereas depositors can use their discretion.

I t might be urged that small depositors likewise are not in a posi-
tion to discriminate wisely, and therefore need special protection.

If you limit the deposit guarantee to deposits of not exceeding
$2,500 you will still cover over 96 percent of the deposit accounts in
5,500 national banks, which constitutes 23.7 percent in dollar amount
of the total deposits of such member banks.

For the smaller State institutions outside of the Federal Reserve
System both these percentages would be higher—the percentage of
small deposits being very much higher. That is to say, the de-
posits of $2,500 and less are considerably more than 96 percent of
the total deposits of the small State banks.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. Does that 96 percent include the State
banks which are members of the Federal Reserve System?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO, Senator. That is national banks.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. That is entirely national banks.
Mr. ALDRICH. The State bank members of the Federal Reserve

System will1 probably average about the same. The small State
banks outside of the Federal Reserve System will undoubtedly have
a higher percentage of small deposits.

Great corporations and financial houses and large depositors in
general are in a position to take their own risks. And this is a very
important point. These large depositors will feel much safer,
choosing their own banks with care, if the banks they choose are not
included in the deposit guarantee, and are not exposed to unlimited
liability in connection with that guarantee.

In other words, the large depositor who is in the position to use
his own discretion and judgment as to where he shall put his funds
is going to feel very much safer if the bank into which he puts them
is not subject to an unlimited liability in connection with the guar-
antee of all of the deposits in all of the banks.

The principle of the greatest good to the greatest number should
surely justify leaving unguaranteed 4 percent or less in number of
the deposit accounts in order that the guaranty given to the 96 per-
cent or more may be a good guarantee.

My suggestion is that if it is necessary to have any permanent form
of deposit guaranty the temporary system contained in the Bank-
ing Act of 1933, with its limited guaranty and limited contributions,
should be adopted. But I earnestly believe that we should seek by
every practical means to make any kind of permanent deposit
guaranty unnecessary.
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The CHAIRMAN. DO you not think a reasonable guaranty such as
proposed in the act of 1933 will increase the confidence in the banks
and will therefore bring back depositors to the banks?

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that as an emergency measure the limited
guaranty was no doubt justifiable and necessary. I think that the
aim of everybody should be to make any guaranty unnecessary be-
cause of the character of the banking system and the manner in which
it is run.

I think it is quite obvious that the theory of bank guarantee of
deposits is fallacious. What it amounts to really is not a guarantee
of deposits at all. I t is a guaranty of assets—oi the value of assets.
I t is really a guaranty that the assets into which deposits are put
will liquidate for an amount equal to pay the deposits.

Now, it seems to me that it is quite obvious that that puts a
premium on bad banking, because if a banker knows that no matter
what he invests his funds in, no matter what kind of loans he makes,
his depositors are going to be safe, he will be tempted, in competi-
tion with other banks, to make more and more speculative loans,
feeling, as he would, that his deposits in any case are safe.

Of course there are a lot of technical criticisms that can be made
to the plan contained in the Banking Act of 1933, which is called
an insurance plan. Of course, it is not an insurance plan. I t has
not got any of the actuarial requirements of an insurance plan. The
contributions are not based upon the amount of the protection given,
and there is no possible method of working out any actuarial prog-
nostication of the failure of banks. I t depends entirely on commercial
conditions that exist from month to month and year to year.

And I take it it is not necessary for me to speak to the committee
about the history of deposit guaranty plans in the various States
where they have been tried. They have all resulted in failure.
They have all become insolvent.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Aldrich, you concede, do you not, that that
is possibly due to the system as set up in the States where the assess-
ment was based not upon the amount of the deposits but on the
capital stock? And that, of course, in some instances a bank might
have a capital of $100,000 and deposits of $2,000,000. That system
would not work in such case. And then, aside from that, none of
them had this unlimited liability.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that the unlimited liability is the most
dangerous feature of the present act. I have heard people say who
were arguing in favor of the present act that the experience in the
States where the deposit-guarantee plan has been a failure was not
a fair test because the area involved was not sufficiently great and
that therefore the risks could not be sufficiently diversified. But it
seems to me the answer to that is that if you have your area increased
the ultimate catastrophe is simply going to be that much greater
rather than that it is going to be a stronger situation to deal with.

I believe that this latent menace of unlimited liability upon the
sound banks to pay the deposits of banks which may get into difficulties
cannot be exaggerated. As a matter of fact, if that guaranty con-
tinues in the form that it is there ought to be a footnote on the state-
ment of every bank: " This bank is subject to unlimited liability in
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connection with the failure of other banks "; otherwise you are not
stating a contingent liability which exists.

The CHAIRMAN. In case some banks failed by reason of direct
mismanagement they would have an opportunity of doing that but
once.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think the safeguards that are attempted to be
put around bank managements are hopeful in that respect. But I
think that the unlimited liability on the sound banks is the thing
that experience will show has simply got to be changed. I do not
think it will work.

The CHAIRMAN. I think you have got to have some sort of protec-
tion to the depositors. Take the Government, for instance. A man
makes a deposit in the Postal Savings bank of funds. The Postal
Savings bank deposits that money in a bank, but they require
security, absolute security, Government bonds back of them. The
Government does not make a deposit in a baiik without security and
protection. Why should the people be required to do that?

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I say in this statement that if you limit
your deposit guaranty to deposits of $2,500 and less you will cover
96 percent of the depositors of the country.

The CHAIRMAN. In number; yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. And if at the same time you limit the liability on

the other banks in the way that is now limited in the temporary
plan

The CHAIRMAN. Will there be a tendency on the part of large
depositors to break up their deposits and instead of having all their
funds in one bank divide them up a little?

Mr. ALDRICH. Not if you eliminate the possibility of unlimited
liability of large banks, because a large depositor will choose his
own bank with care, and he will not split his deposits up among a
lot of other banks. He will be sure that the bank he deposits his
money in is a sound bank, and he will be very much more sure of it
if that bank is not subject to unlimited liability for the deposits of
other banks.

The CHAIRMAN. I think unless you give the public some protec-
tion, protection to depositors generally, they are not coming back
to the banks. They have lost so much confidence, and they have lost
so much money. If you now make it safe for them, they are not
going to keep their money under their mattresses and that sort of
thing. They will go with their money to the banks. That is where
we want them to go.

Mr. ALDRICH. Senator, I am in accord with you on the desirability
of that limited guarantee of deposits that is contained in the initial
part of this act, temporarily. And, if necessary, it seems to me
that that might be continued over periods of 6 months until confi-
dence has been reestablished. But the way to reestablish confidence
is not by guaranteeing bank deposits. I t is by erecting and complet-
ing a sound banking system and seeing that it is properly run. That
is the only possible sound answer to that problem.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Then, summing up your position as a
whole, you think that the guaranteeing of bank deposits should only
be temporary, and that there should not be guarantee of deposits
larger than the $2,500 set out in the Banking Act of 1933?
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Mr. ALDRICH. That is right, Senator. And in addition I think
that the liability on the other banks should be limited in the man-
ner that it is limited in the temporary plan and not be an unlim-
ited guaranty. That unlimited guaranty is very dangerous from
every point of view. Especially I think from the point of view of
recreating confidence. I think it does more to destroy confidence in
the banking structure than anything else could.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, you can come back after recess, can you
not?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. I will be very glad to do so.
The CHAIRMAN. We will take a recess until & quarter after 2

o'clock.
(Thereupon, at 1:17 p.m., Wednesday, Dec. 6, 1933, a recess was

taken until 2:15 p.m. the same day.)

AFTER RECESS

The subcommittee resumed at 2:15 p.m. on the expiration of the
recess.

The CHAIRMAN. The subcommittee will resume. 1 believe Mr.
Aldrich is still on the stand.

TESTIMONY OF WINTHROP W. ALDRICH, PRESIDENT THE CHASE
NATIONAL BANK OP THE CITY OP NEW YORK—Resumed

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich
Mr. ALDRICH (interposing). Mr. Pecora, there is one thing in my

statement I should like to make a slight correction of, or rather
want to make a slightly different recommendation in regard to it.
That is in paragraph (d) of section 3, where I say that

The act should be so amended as to require an executive officer of a member
bank to report to his board of directors every case where any such officer
becomes a director, officer, or member of the firm—

and so forth.
Mr. PECORA. What is the page number ?
Mr. ALDRICH. I t is at the bottom of page C-2.
Mr. PECORA. All right.
Mr. ALDRICH. I t says that he must report to his board of directors

any compensation that he gets from any outside interest, in effect,
together with the amount thereof. Now, a matter has been called to
my attention by several people who are connected with banking in-
stitutions in small communities. Very often they will have the
head of a large manufacturing concern act as chairman of the
board of directors of the bank, and such a gentleman might not
want to state the actual amount he is getting from the bigger con-
cern. I do not see why it would not be proper to provide in this
section, when one comes to drafting the act, that the board of direc-
tors shall have the right to waive the requirement that he shall state
the amount of compensation, if they do it as a matter of record.
The purpose of that is to cover a case in a small community where,
as so often happens, an executive officer of some large commercial
institution will be serving as, say, chairman of the board of a small
bank.
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Senator ADAMS. YOU do not think those waivers would become a
matter of general practice, do you ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I hope not or I would not recommend it. But
I raise the question because it has been brought to my attention that
very often it is desirable that that should be done. I just want to
put that on your record. I drafted it the other way myself, but I
think possibly there may be something that can be said for this view.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Aldrich, I should like to direct your attention
to a certain feature that, perhaps, was given emphasis by testimony
before this subcommittee, and I believe it was given by Mr. Wiggin,
that in certain circumstances he granted subparticipations which his
family corporation, like the Shermar Corporation, had in certain
syndicates to subordinate officers of his bank. There were a number
of such instances where, according to his testimony, he gave sub-
ordinate officers subparticipation in syndicate interests of the Sher-
mar Corporation; and when asked for the reason why he did it he
said he considered it sound practice, and he defined, substantially,
as his reason, that he wanted them to make some money. Do you
recall that testimony, Mr. Aldrich?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I do not want to put you in the position particularly

of characterizing in any way, shape, or form the views or opinions
of any other witness, but I should like to have your views on that
practice as an independent expression of your own opinion and
judgment.

Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, I have recommended in this statement
that bank officers should be forbidden to participate in syndicates at
all. Therefore, that particular situation could not arise, because, as
I say, either directly or indirectly—and by that I mean through a
corporation or otherwise—it would not be possible under the plan
1 suggest. But I should like to go further than that and say that
I do not think bank officers should receive indirect compensation
from anybody, that the only compensation they should receive should
be their own salary or such other compensation as is permitted by
the board of directors where full disclosure is made.

Senator ADAMS. Isn't this the evil in that matter: If they receive
compensation from some other individual or corporation who is a
borrower from the bank? That is, if they receive compensation
from somebody who has no business relations with the bank, the
evil isn't there, but the evil comes from the fact that the judgment
of the officer of the bank may be, entirely innocently perhaps, in-
fluenced by the fact that he lias compensation coming from a bor-
rower or customer of the bank, which might warp his judgment.
That seems to be the evil, I take it.

Mr. ALDRICH. That is exactly what I have in mind.
Senator ADAMS. And if you limited it to those cases wouldn't you

meet the situation you have in mind ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I think the way I have expressed it in the

statement I made, that a bank officer should receive only compensation
from the bank, except such compensation as the board of directors
may approve, will cover most cases. I do not think the practice to
which you refer should be permitted in any event, under any cir-
cumstances, because I think it involves the officer in a speculative
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adventure. When I say that, I am speaking of pools or operations
in securities.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, considerable evidence has been presented
to this subcommittee in recent weeks relating to the activities of
certain trading accounts which dealt in the capital shares of the
stock of the Chase National Bank, and in which trading accounts the
subsidiaries, investment affiliates in other words, of the Chase National
Bank, participated. Do you recall that evidence?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir; I do.
Mr. PECORA. DO you think that is a sound practice?
Mr. ALDRICH. NO; I do not. Obviously a bank cannot deal in

its own shares, and it seems to me it would be equally obvious that
it should not deal in its own shares indirectly in the sense of making!
a market.

The CHAIRMAN. What would you think about the tendency, and
in some instances actual cases have been presented to the subcom-
committee, and I have some letters to the same effect, where banks
induced their employees to buy the stock of the bank? Do you
think that ought to be done ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I think it is a good thing for employees to
have stock in their own institution, but I do not think it is a good
thing to put the slightest pressure on them in order to make them
either buy it or to continue to hold it after they have bought it. I
think it is a sound thing, if an employee of a corporation has
funds with which to purchase stock in the corporation, to have him
buy and hold stock in that corporation, and I think that is true
of all corporations, including banks. But I do not think there
should be the slightest pressure put upon an employee either to buy
stock or to continue to hold it.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. But I do not understand that you think
it would be well for an employee to buy a bank's stock if an
affiliate of the bank has to carry the stock under a loan.

Mr.ALDRiCH. No; absolutely not.
Senator ADAMS. I hope it is going to be a better thing than it has

been in the past.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. DO you mean the banks ?
Senator ADAMS. NO. I mean the buying of stock.
Senator GOLDSBOROUGH/ Well, I hope you have some reason for

that hope.
Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Aldrich, there was some evidence presented

to this subcommittee with reference to the contents of circulars or
prospectuses that were issued in connection with the offering of
Cuban bonds. And I recall that in one or more instances in con-
nection with such prospectuses no information was given to the public
through the medium of such prospectuses concerning the expendi-
tures and receipts of the Cuban Government. That bears, collater-
ally at least if not directly, on the wisdom of the provisions of the
Securities Act of 1933. I was going to ask you, and I do now ask
you, if you have any views in regard to that act that you would like
to set forth to this subcommittee.

Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, the Securities Act has a very direct bear-
ing on the commercial banking situation, because, as I endeavored to
point out in this statement, investment banking and the business of
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commercial banking, while I believe they should be separated in
interest, do have a relationship to one another which is extremely
important: and, naturally, while I am not primarily interested in the
issuance 01 securities and the sale of securities, I am as a commercial
banker interested in seeing that the long-term capital market con-
tinues to function. In fact, it is a vital thing for the economy of the
entire country that it should. I have prepared a statement with
regard to the Securities Act. I haven't attempted to go into the
legal questions involved as fully as one would wish to if one were
making a complete study of the situation, but I will be glad to give
you what I have.

Mr. PECORA. Will1 you please do so.
Mr. ALDRICH. Assuming that our national financial mechanism is

to operate in the future with a definite separation in interest as
between commercial and investment banking, it is no less essential
that the capital market itself shall function in the widest possible
public interest. The ultimate success of the present national recon-
struction program will depend upon revival of a sound capital
market. Practically all financing of new construction is today being
done by the Government. That is not healthy, and it is a reflection
of the so-called emotional paralysis or stagnation which affects the
public security niarket.

We shall not have normal conditions in this country until enter-
prise can once again feel the stimulation of a capital market, through
which the public is willing confidently to invest its savings in pri-
vate undertakings. Experience shows that business revival in this
country usually leans heavily upon construction activities. But con-
struction activities as represented by the production of durable goods
are today at a very low level. The decline in production which this
great depression has brought has been overwhelmingly concentrated
upon heavy industries and construction—the kind of production
which is most dependent on permanent financing through the capital
market. Production of ordinary consumers' goods has declined very
much less. The proportion of unemployment is several times as
great in the construction industries, and in those producing capital
goods, as it is in industries producing consumers' goods.

The connection of this with the state of the capital market is very
definite. Ignoring the 5 years from 1925 to 1929, when new capital
issues were abnormally high because of an excess of cheap money,
and going back to 1923 when there was no expansion of bank credit,
we find that new issues publicly placed in that year amounted to
$4,300,000,000 as against the figure of only $684,000,000 for the first
8 months of 1933.

If our capital market were functioning normally today the volume
of unemployment would be vastly less. A revival of real pros-
perity should, accordingly, be enormously aided by the restoration of
such confidence on the part of the people that they will be prepared
to invest their savings in new long-term capital issues, with which
•can be financed renewed construction and other capital goods activ-
ities. There is, further, a great volume of refunding of existing
long-term obligations which must be put through during the next
few years if financial embarrassments of a serious nature are to be
avoided.
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A sound capital market is essential for that purpose. The present
virtual stagnation in the long-term capital market is partly but not
wholly due to anxiety arising from the new Securities Act. New
issues are not being ottered even of the class exempt from the opera-
tion of the Securities Act, such as municipals, railroad issues, or
those of banks. Important factors wholly independent of the Secu-
rities Act, among them uncertainty regarding the future value,
are obviously exerting great influence, and the Securities Act is far
from being the only explanation of immediate conditions.

I am compelled, however, to testify that since the passage of the
Securities Act of 1933 serious apprehension has arisen in responsible
quarters as to whether the actual effect of the act may not be to im-
pede the revival of a normal capital market.

The Securities Act was designed to correct abuses which had
taken place in the past in the issuance, underwriting, and sale of
securities. The chief objective of the act was thoroughly sound. No
reasonable man can question the wisdom of President Roosevelt's
statement in his message of March 29, 1933, that the law should
provide—

That every issue of new securities to be sold in interstate commerce shall
be accompanied by full publicity and information, and that no essentially im-
portant element attending the issue shall be concealed from the buying public.

Though agreeing that the objective of the act as set forth by the
President is sound, and that most of its provisions are wise, the fact
cannot be ignored that leading security houses, and many of our
largest corporations, are actually afraid to undertake public offerings
under the act. There is a diversity of legal opinion as to just how
far this fear is justified. Preponderant legal opinion is to the
effect that a great deal of it is justified. Rightly or wrongly, how-
ever, I can assure you that this fear is deep-seated and is more than
a trivial indisposition to conform to drastic legislation.

Responsible issuing houses or corporations do not object to supply-
ing the public with all the information required by the Securities
Act. What excites anxiety are some of the civil liabilities imposed
upon issuers and underwriters of securities, as well as upon directors
and officers of corporations, uncertainty of its liabilities, and in some
respects the unequal incidence of the liabilities in relationship to
damage that may be done or in proportion to the risks involved.

I understand, Mr. Pecora, from the newspapers that a group has
been formed or is about to be formed to study this question. In
writing this, and before I had heard of that group, I had stated here
that your subcommittee might very wisely undertake a full study of
this problem, to the end that amendment or clarification of the act.
if such is found to be really necessary, may be accomplished as
promptly as may be.

Mr. PECORA. DO you approve heartily of the principle of a full
disclosure of material facts?

Mr. ALDRICH. Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. In the offering of securities to the investing public?
Mr. ALDRICH. Absolutely.
Mr. PECORA. And that is the essential principle of the Securities

Act of 1933 as you understand it?
Mr. ALDRICH. That is correct.
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The CHAIRMAN. This committee is making a study of the subject
now, Mr. Aldrich, in cooperation with others, and I should be glad
to have specific objections to the present securities act outlined in
a way that would be helpful to us in writing any modification or
changes in it. I have heard general objections, one of them being
on the ground that directors of corporations ought not to be held
liable in case of misrepresentation in the declaration, and all that
sort of thing, but no one has yet pointed out to me precisely what
specific objections there are to the act.

Senator ADAMS. I think for your information, and Mr. Pecora was
not with us when we were considering the Securities Act, but you
will remember, Mr. Chairman, that we had telegrams and letters and
speeches, all openly stating that they were in favor of the principles
of the act, but apparently, they were opposed to putting those prin-
ciples into practice.

Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. And that is not unusual.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes; but they had objections to offer to any legis-

lation on the subject.
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, what concrete objections have you come

across to the Securities Act?
Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I have a list of them here. I should like to

say in presenting this to you that I think as to every one of these
questions there is some difference in the matter of legal opinion as to
the effect of the act. I simply enumerate them to you so that you
will hear what I have been told are the things that are troubling
the people. I shouldn't like to take the responsibility of saying
myself that these particular points are justified by all the legal impli-
cations of the act. In other words, I haven't myself made a careful
legal analysis of the act, and therefore I cannot say to you that in
my own opinion these things are justified. But I can say to you that
these are points that have been raised as being points that cause
unnecessary fear, if you please, under the act.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Aldrich, as you point out in your statement
there, there has been some lack of new securities in railroad issues
and bank issues which are not covered by the act, as in those which
are. You attribute that to apprehension. I am just wondering if
the two things which run parallel aren't due to things other than
the act.

Mr. ALDRICH. I have some statistical information here
Senator ADAMS (continuing). Well, there has been an absence of

issuance of railroad securities and of other activities that are not
within the act, hasn't there?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I agree with you. I think that is so.
Senator ADAMS. And I am wondering if it is not what is some-

times termed an alibi.
Mr. ALDRICH. I do not think it is entirely. But with the qualifi-

cation that I do not pretend to know enough about the legal impli-
cations of this act to determine whether the points I am about to refer
to are of such a character that they justify the fears that have arisen,.
I should be glad to enumerate these things if you would-like to hear
them.
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Senator COTJZENS. I was wondering if Mr. Aldrich has any specific
base wherein any security has failed to be issued because of the
Securities Act.

Mr. ALDRICH. NO. But I do have some interesting statistics
upon what has happened in the capital market.

Senator COUZENS. Well, I think those are available. We do not
need to sit here and listen to those. Those are all available to every-
body. I think we ought to have some concrete examples by somebody
who knows why certain issues, or why any issue for that matter, has
not been put out because of the Securities Act.

Mr. ALDRICH. AS I say, I am not in the securities business at all.
Senator COUZENS. Well, let us get somebody who is.
The CHAIRMAN. Let us have the objections or criticisms which you

propose to give us.
Senator GOLDSBOROTJGH. AS a member of the subcommittee I should

like to hear what Mr. Aldrich has to say on that subject.
The CHAIRMAN. GO ahead, Mr. Aldrich, and point them out.
Mr. ALDRICH. Specifically I should like to call attention to certain

features of the act which are apparently a genuine source of appre-
hension at the moment:

First: The act provides that in the case of a security issue each of
the underwriters, no matter what may be their respective participa-
tions in the total underwriting, is responsible for the entire amount
of the issue. For example, an underwriter taking a $100,000 par-
ticipation in a $25,000,000 issue, on which his total profit if the
issue is successful may not exceed $1,000, exposes himself to a
$25,000,000 risk in case the penalties of the act are incurred in the
issue. And

Second
Senator ADAMS (interposing). What is your suggestion ? That the

penalties be eliminated or be apportioned to the distribution ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Apportioned to the risk taken in the underwriting.
Second: The liability placed upon directors, officers, and so forth,

t)f a corporation involves a new doctrine. They are personally and
individually liable although the benefits of the security issue will
accrue to the corporation rather than to themselves. This liability is
framed in rescission as well as in damages. And it has been con-
tended that to hold a person liable in damages for the consequences
of his wrongful act is one thing, but to compel him ta refund money
Which he never received personally is a new idea.

Third: The liability imposed upon directors of corporations issu-
ing securities would appear to alter the traditional relationship of
directors to American corporations. If the liability for statements
sand omissions of employees of a corporation is to remain upon direc-
tors as now stated in tne act, it has been urged that responsible men
Will either resign as directors or refuse to vote new security issues.
This liability is undoubtedly fashioned upon the provisions of the
^British Companies Act. In England, however, directors are as a
*ul& 'paid salaries and give continuing attention to the affairs of the
business of which they are directors. I t may be that the purpose of
the law is to change the American theory as to directors, but the
Subject is clearly one of very far-reaching implications.

Foilrtli: Under the act if a person buys a security and then sells
it to some one else, by whom it is again sold to a third party, and
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so on, it would appear that each of the parties who had at any
time purchased that security, upon ascertaining that an untruthful
statement had been made, or that a material fact has been omitted,
might bring suit either in rescission or for damages.

Fifth: The act holds all issuers of securities liable not only for
misstatements but for the omission of any material fact necessary to
make the other statements not misleading.

I t has been urged that while one may agree with the desirability
of compelling full publicity " of every essentially important element
attending the issue of new securities " so that the public may have an
opportunity to understand what it buys, yet where such rigid civil
liability is involved it is felt that the law might more clearly define
such omissions of fact as of a character the material relevance of
which the issuer of the securities could with due diligence have
ascertained at the time the issue was made.

It may easily happen that what at the time of issuance was con-
sidered in entire good faith and upon confident judgment as a wholly
immaterial fact, may subseuently turn out to have been a very
material fact.

Mr. PECORA. HOW could that be? Can you conceive of any cir»
cumstances whereby that condition would arise ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I should imagine
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Can you illustrate it by reference to

some concrete case?
Mr. ALDRICH. NO, I cannot offhand. But I should say it is en-

tirely possible conditions might change so that something, say in the
manufacturing business for example, that might have been regarded
as irrelevant or immaterial when issuing securities for a manufac-
turing company, might become either or both in the course of time,
I haven't as a matter of fact in mind any particular instance of
that kind.

Now, gentlemen of the committee, I have no doubt there are other
points that have been raised, or that might be raised by the issuers
of securities. I am simply referring to matters that have beei*
current talk as to reasons why this Act has caused hesitancy on the
part of securities dealers.

Mr. PECORA. Have these views that you have referred to and given
to this committe been expressed to you by commercial bankers or by
investment bankers, as fears that exist?

Mr. ALDRICH. They have been expressed by investment bankers
and by publications which I have read in connection with the matter.
I have looked at the act myself, but have not made any careful
legal study of it to see whether these things are justified.

The CHAIRMAN. DO the objections come sometimes from brokers?
Mr. ALDRICH. NO; these objections have been stated in publica-

tions by lawyers who had analyzed the act? and they have beeii stated
to me by investment bankers in conversation.

The CHAIRMAN. Are any of those apprehensions based on regular
tions by the Federal Trade Commission?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO. I have not heard anybody criticize the pub-
licity features of the act or the complete disclosure features or the
act. I t seems to me that the principal criticism or fear that has
been expressed has been in connection with the nature of the dam-
ages and to whom they run.
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Mr. PECOEA. Would you agree with the observation that in order
to effectuate this controlling or basic principle of the act, the act
should necessarily provide penalties for their violation ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Absolutely; I would agree with that entirely. I
think that the basic principle which should govern, however, is that
the penalty should have the relation of effect to cause

Senator ADAMS. YOU think they have not quite met the old prob-
lem in the Mikado of " making the punishment fit the crime " ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I should say that was the situation. The chain of
causation is one thing that has caused difficulty. I think the prin-
cipal thing I can testify to is that those points are not mere night-
mares in the minds of investment bankers. I do not think there is any
strike of the investment bankers. I think they are very much con-
cerned and that they really want to do business if they feel they
can do it safely.

Senator ADAMS. My recollection of the act in its earlier stages
is that it was much more drastic than ultimately. The element of
good faith was involved. They passed these things on in good
faith. They were not responsible originally, but regardless of the
Innocence of the representation

The CHAIRMAN. That is quite true, I think. The act is modeled
after the British Companies Act, you know, and in some respects it
is less exacting, less stringent, and less restrictive than the British
Companies Act. In a few instances it may be a little more so.

Mr. ALDRICH. My own feeling is that this act is, in some instances,
more drastic than the British Companies Act.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. Especially as to directorship?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. And I think you will also find, when you

come to study this thing, that changes in a very few cases, a very
few points, will make this act more workable. I do not think it
will have to have much done to it.

The CHAIRMAN. IS it not a fact that most of these criticisms are
based on apprehensions and on possibilities rather than on actual
experience of trying out the act ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; that is quite true. But of course it is a pretty
heavy risk to take to try out the act.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. There has not been any experience under
the act yet, has there, actually?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. My information is that the applications on file

for the issuance of securities are much greater than we have had
in previous years, last year or the year before or the year before that.

Mr. ALDRICH. I would be surprised to know that that was true.
Mr. PECORA. AS a matter of equity, upon whom do you think it

would be fairer to place the burden of loss—on the banker or issuer of
securities on the one hand, or upon the investor, assuming that both
should be acting in good faith and were innocent of any ulterior
motive or purpose? Who should bear any resultant loss?

Mr. ALDRICH. I think the loss should be on the banker.
Mr. PECORA. I t ought to be on the banker?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. IS not that the essential principle of the penalty

clauses of the act, the liability clauses of the act?
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Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I think it is; but I think that the damage
should be measured

Mr. PECORA. ^Restricted to the interest in the issue?
Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I think it should be restricted, yes, to partici-

pation in the issue, and also I think it should be measured by cause
and effect. I do not think that the issuer of the securities should be
an insurer. But I feel somewhat hesitant to express any very defi-
nite opinion on this, except that I think it is a real problem.

Senator ADAMS. Mr. Aldrich, a moment ago you spoke of the sound
capital market, and that raised this inquiry in my mind. Take a
bank which during the past 3 or 4 years has made no bad loans and
has had an unusual record in that regard, a thoroughly conservative
bank, building up a secondary reserve in bonds, and this bank suf-
fered a very substantial loss. I am wondering whether or not there
is anything in the suggestion that a bank should be restricted in
buying bonds other than Government bonds. That has been one of
the two sources of loss to banks. One was bad loans and the other
was the purchase of bonds. Is it possible to restrict a bank so that
it should be limited to loans and at no time become the owner of
securities? In other words, any ownership of securities involves to
a certain extent the element of speculation.

Mr. ALDRICH. YOU are touching on a point, Senator, which I think
is very important. In fact, I am not at all sure that it ought not to be
put into the law. I think that the secondary reserve of a bank to
which you refer should be in the form of such short-term paper
that it would be practically the same thing as a loan. In other words,
I would not at all regret to see the limitation that the portfolio of a
bank, outside of governments and municipals, should be limited to
bonds of a maturity of not more than 5 years. That is practically
the same thing as a loan. Of course, if they purchase bonds of a
corporation which fails, it is just exactly like making a bad loan.
But if they confine themselves to short term obligations with a
maturity of not more than 5 years, and the obligation is good, they ape
not going to be much affected by market conditions because they will
collect at maturity.

Senator ADAMS. That is, the depositors' money which is being
loaned, and which is involved and which we are interested in, should
not depend upon market conditions, but upon collectibility, whether
or not the paper the bank has will be paid, rather than whether or
not there is an available market for it?

Mr. ALDRICH. I personally feel that the secondary reserves of a
bank should be in very short term paper outside of governments,
and even in the case of governments at times

Senator ADAMS. If that had been the rule in the past four years
we would have saved most of our banks.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. If your paper is of sufficiently short term
it will be paid at maturity if your risk is good.

Senator GOLDSBOROUGH. DO you exclude municipals?
Mr. ALDRICH. NO, I do not. I would not limit the type of securi-

ties that the banks are permitted to invest in under the Banking Act,
but I would limit the term, so that the term should not be more
than 5 years. Do you see the point?

Senator ADAMS. Yes,
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Senator GOLDSBBOROTTGH. Short-term obligations?
Mr. ALDRICH. Yes.
Senator ADAMS. For the bank to lend money and not to buy specu-

lative securities.
The CHAIRMAN. That is a matter that can be regulated very

completely now by the Comptroller making examinations, and so
forth, as to national banks, but as to State banks we have no control
over them.

Mr. ALDRICH. The Comptroller today has the right to determine
what proper securities are. There has not been any limitation as
to the term. Of course I realize that it is not a thing to be passed
on offhand. I am simply making it as a suggestion.

Senator ADAMS. The Comptroller's office in the past was supposed
to encourage secondary reserves and long-term securities.

Mr. ALDRICH. I personally think it is unsound. I think that
secondary reserves should be carried in short-term paper. As a
matter of actual fact, if I were doing it myself—I am not speaking
of the statute, but in actual operation—I would have secondary
reserves with a term of more than 3 years.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, in cases of making collateral loans and
borrowings commercial banks do not as a rule make inquiry as to
the purposes for which the loan is to be applied by the borrower,
do they?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; I should say not.
Mr. PECORA. Would you care to express any opinion as to the

advisability of making it obligatory upon commercial banks to
make such inquiries ?

Senator ADAMS. May I interject, before he answers? When Mr.
Aldrich says " no ", he is speaking of city banks rather than small
banks. I think you will find that the purpose of the loan in small
communities is almost always inquired into.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that while it might be well, I doubt very
much whether you can control the use of credit.

Mr. PECORA. YOU can control the use of credit to a certain extent
by making the granting of it conditional upon the nature of the use
01 it, can you not?

Mr. ALDRICH. That would be an awfully difficult thing to do.
Mr. PECORA. Would not that simply involve the exercise of judg-

ment on the part of the commercial bankers as to whether or not in
the granting of a loan to an applicant the use that is to be made of
the loan is for constructive or legitimate commercial purposes ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; I think that would be perfectly proper. I
thought you were referring to possible legislation.

Mr. PECORA. Well, we can make it obligatory by legislation if
necessary.

Mr. ALDRICH. TO ascertain the purposes of the loan?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. I do not think that would get you very far. I think,

as a matter of banking practice, it would be a very wise thing, per-
haps, to inquire in every case what the purpose of the loan was.

Mr. PECORA. Let me state frankly the evidence before this com-
mittee upon which I base this question to you. There was some
evidence here that very substantial loans, amounting to approx-
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imately, in each instance, about $4,000,000, were made by the Chase
Bank to Mr. Dahl, a director, and to Mr. Graustein of the Interna-
tional Power & Paper Co.; and those were collateral loans. Would
it not seem probable—I may be mistaken, not knowing all the facts—
that those loans were not used for what might be called strictly
commercial purposes by the borrowers, but they rather suggested the
thought to my mind that they were to finance stock-market operations.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think, Mr. Pecora, that I misunderstood your
original question. I think that if an individual came to a bank and
wanted to borrow a large sum of money on collateral, he would
unquestionably be asked what the purpose of it was. I do not think
there is any doubt but what he would be asked.

Mr. PECORA. In the case of the loans to which I specifically referred
I do not think that anything among the records of the bank would
indicate the purpose for which those loans were made or what the
proceeds of those loans were to be applied to by the borrowers;
and these loans were very much undercollateralized.

Mr. ALDRICH. I should hesitate to express an opinion
Mr. PECORA. Eliminating from consideration any particular loan,

have you addressed yourself to the general policy of making inci-
dental loans on collateral without inquiry as to the use and purpose
to which the proceeds of the loans are to be applied by the borrower?

Mr. ALDRICH. Except as to making loans on collateral in the open
market, in the money market, or the making of loans on collateral
to large corporations, or something of that kind. I think that one
should ascertain the purpose. I think as a matter of bank practice
it would be done. But you understand that there are a great many
loans made by banks in big centers where there is no possibility of
ascertaining the purpose.

Mr. PECORA. There was evidence given before this committee by
an investment banker—to be specific, Mr. Clarence Dillon—in which,
among other things, he advocated publication of portfolios by invest-
ment trusts, and I think he also advocated that that be done by all
corporations that held securities. t)o you think that should apply to
banks ?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO; I do not, Mr. Pecora. I think that at the
present time it would be unwise to do that. I think that the situa-
tion has resulted in so many large blocks of securities being held by
banks that it would be doubtful whether the publication of portfolios
might not give people who wish to make a profit on the situation

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean market traders ?
Mr. ALDRICH. Marker traders or
Mr. PECORA (interposing). Sharpshooters?
Mr. ALDRICH. I was trying to find the right word. Possibly those

are the persons I have in mind—to make a profit out of the situation
that might be disclosed by the publication of portfolios at this time.
I think if the secondary reserve of a bank was completely in short-
term, high-grade obligations that that might be desirable, but I
think it is a, poor time to put into effect a rule that should require
the publication of portfolios just now.

Mr. PECORA. Well, leaving aside the exigencies of these times with
regard to certain publications, what would you say concerning the
soundness of that principle as applied to ordinary times ?
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Mr. ALDRICH. I believe always in as full publicity as possible.
Mr. PECORA. Would you include in that principle of full publicity

the publication at regular intervals by banks of profit and los&
statements in addition to their general balance sheet statements?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO; I would not.
Mr. PECORA. Why not, Mr. Aldrich?
Mr. ALDRICH. I think it is a very difficult thing to ascertain the1

current profits and losses at stated intervals. Of course, the exam-
ination of a bank by the banking authorities in all cases requires
the appraisement of its assets, and the determination of profits or
losses from quarter to quarter is a question of appraisement of the
assets of the bank at that particular time. Now, with conditions
fluctuating as they do, you might get an entirely erroneous impres-
sion from a statement of earnings for that period published cur-
rently because of conditions that were apart from any operation of
the bank at the time.

That would be my impression, that it might be an unfortunate
thing to do that.

Mr. PECORA. I have in mind at the moment, Mr. Aldrich, the evi-
dence that was introduced before this committee while Mr. Wiggin;
was on the stand, in which I called his attention to certain annual
reports issued, I think, for the years 1930 and 1931, respectively, by
the Chase National Bank. I pointed out, among other things, the
failing to specify in those reports the reserves that had been set u]>
for certain shrinkages in security values. Do you remember? And
I questioned Mr. Wiggin concerning the ability of any stockholder
receiving such a report to determine accurately the actual condition
of the bank, and even he, attempting to make a calculation on the*
basis of the information set forth in those annual reports, was
unable to do so. Now, don't you think that stockholders as well as
depositors are entitled to complete data at least once a year with1

regard to profit and loss?
Mr. ALDRICH. NOW that is a different question. I thought you*

were asking a question about current profit and loss statements.
I think at the end of the year when you make an annual report to
stockholders it might be very proper to give the amount of the
write-offs and the result of the operation of the bank during the
year. I thought you referred to current profit and loss statements.

Mr. PECORA. I was at the time. Now I am limiting it to an annual,
report that would give all that information.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that is an entirely different point.
Mr. Pecora, one of my associates has called my attention to this::

He tells me that he understood you to say in asking me a question:
"Assuming good faith on both sides, if a bond issue results in a lossy
do you think the loss should fall on the banker or on the investor? ""
And I replied " on the banker." I did not mean to say that where
entire complete good faith exists on both sides, that that should
be so. I think if the bank has acted in good faith and used good
care, the loss should go on the investor. I misunderstood your
question.

Mr. PECORA. Yes. Now, do you know of instances where banks in
issuing their annual reports or statements have an audit made of the
bank's accounts by an independent or outside agency?
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Mr. ALDRICH. Of course, that is always done by the bank exam-
iners.

Mr. PECORA. Those are not made public?
Mr. ALDRICH. The figures published have to be in accordance with

the bank examiners' report.
Mr. PECORA. DO you see any objection to having independent audits

made for the purpose of getting up an annual report of the bank for
the benefit of the stockholders and depositors ?

Mr. ALDRICH. I would assume that the very purpose of the exami-
nation of banks by the Comptroller's office in the one case and by
State examiners in the other was to accomplish that very thing*
That is what it is; it is an independent audit of the bank's accounts.

Senator COUZENS. Mr. Aldrich, when these statements are pub-
lished there is no record of the examiners' analysis of your
investments.

Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; that is quite true.
Senator COUZENS. In other words, the form used by the examiner

has a column for " slow " and " doubtful" or " bad." You do mot
publish that statement when it is furnished by the examiner.

Mr. ALDRICH. NO, but
Senator COUZENS (interposing). Then the result of the examina-

tions made by these examiners is never made public.
Mr. PECORA. That is the point I was seeking to make, Senator;

that the bank examinations do not reach the public.
Mr. ALDRICH. But the statements that are published are the state-

ments that are made to the Comptroller of the Currency after the
examination by the bank examiners, and they must be in accord
with the bank examiners' reports to the Comptroller.

Mr. PECORA. Those statements as a rule contain nothing more
than a balance sheet statement?

Mr. ALDRICH. That is correct. Yes. The bank examiner's state-
ment does.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Aldrich, there is not
a single criticism that a bank examiner, either national or State,
makes to the officials of the bank that ever gets published in a public
statement ?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; that is quite true.
Senator COUZENS. That is the point that I think Mr. Pecora is

trying to make, whether we are going to take a conglomeration of
figures that no one can understand or whether we are going to re-
ceive a detailed analysis of what properly delegated officials find to
be the condition of the bank.

Mr. PECORA. And made by independent accountants or auditors.
Senator COUZENS. Either that or by Government officials.
Mr. ALDRICH. I thought Mr. Pecora's question was whether I did

not think it was desirable to have an independent audit made of
the bank's operations.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. ALDRICH. My reply to that was that the bank examiners make

that audit.
Mr. PECORA. My reply to that was that whatever the bank exam-

iners find or report does not reach the stockholder or the depositor*
That is so, isn't it?
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Mr. ALDRICH. That is correct.
Mr. PECORA. The information that I am asking you your opinion

as to whether or not should be given the stockholders and the deposit-
ors is information that is intended for the stockholders and deposit-
ors. Don't you think such information should be once a year, at
least, given to the stockholder or depositor of a bank?

Mr. ALDRICH. I think this, Mr. Pecora: I do not think that the
reports of the bank examiners as such should be published, because
of the fact that they contain an appraisal by an individual and his
assistants of the assets of the bank. I think that any information
that should be given to stockholders should be given in the form of
a statement of the bank's condition, which is approved by the Comp-
troller of the Currency after the examination by the examiners.
While it might be that the present forms of statements that the banks
have to publish are not sufficiently informative, I think it would be
absolutely impossible to publish the bank examiners' reports. The
report on the examination of the Chase Bank is that high [indicating].

Mr. PECORA. I am not suggesting the publication or distribution of
information of that detailed character to the depositors or the stock-
holders. I am referring to an annual statement which would include
a profit and loss statement and something much more informative
than is now given to them by way of asset values and portfolio
values.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that the banks' statements which are pub-
lished today might be made more informative, and I think it would
be entirely'proper to publish annually a statement that shows the
amounts of the write-offs and the amounts of the profit during that
period, and I think of course that all the statements that are pub-
lished by the national banks are today passed upon by the examiners
of the Comptroller of the Currency. I also think that to the extent
that they are not sufficiently informative they should be made more
so. I have already said that I do not think it would be wise to
publish the detailed portfolios at the present time.

Senator COUZENS. AS a matter of fact, Mr. Aldrich, neither the
examiners nor the Comptroller of the Currency compels you to write
off all of your doubtful items in your portfolio. Is that not a fact ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes, sir.
Senator COUZENS. Then why shouldn't a depositor or a stock-

holder know the extent in dollars and cents, not as to items, of your
doubtful assets?

Mr. ALDRICH. Well, I think that the amount of the assets that
have been written on of the reserve account, the total amount
might very well go into a statement such as Mr. Pecora has referred
to, which would constitute the running account of the results of
the operation of the bank. That is what you have in mind. I see
no objection to that. But I think it ought to be done annually rather
than quarterly.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, Mr. Aldrich, when a bank invites the public to
deposit its savings or surplus funds in the bank, the bank to that
extent is virtually asking the public to extend credit to it, isn't it?
I t is tantamount to the same thing, because the bank assumes the
relationship of debtor and creditor toward the depositor. On the
other hand, when a business man or business corporation seeks a
substantial loan from a bank it is customary for the bank to require

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4133

such business man or corporation to furnish it with a financial state-
ment certified to by an independent auditor. Isn't that quite cus*
tomary?

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; it is.
Mr. PECORA. And the bank requires that in order to help it de*-

termine whether or not it will extend the credit that is sought. Why
should not the bank do correspondingly the same thing toward the
public when it invites the public to deposit its money in the bank?

Mr. ALDRIOH. There is no reason in the world why it should not,
except for the fact that the whole examination of banks is by the
Comptroller of the Currency and by the national bank examiners in
the case of national banks and by the State bank examiners in the
case of State banks, and that is the thing which corresponds to the
examination by independent auditors, and surely it would not be
wise to have an independent firm of auditors checking up the exami-
nation by the Comptroller of the Currency in the case of national
banks or the State examiners in the case of State banks.

Now as to the amount of information contained in the annual re-
ports published being sufficient, I think that is a matter which re-
quires very careful consideration. I am not prepared to say off-han<i
what should go into the annual statement or what should not. I have
always assumed that the information required by the rules of the
Comptroller in your public statements was sufficient, and I really
have not given it any serious consideration. But I can see that it
might be desirable to study with care the, question of what informa-
tion should go into the reports published by the national banks other
than what already goes into such reports^ and I can see no objection
to publishing the reserves and write-offs made during the year. I
do see objection to publishing full portfolios.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, if it were made obligatory upon banks to publish
full portfolios say once a year, wouldn't that have a tendency of mak-
ing bank executives more keen about the kind of securities they took
in their portfolio accounts ?

Mr. ALDRICH. Undoubtedly.
Senator ADAMS. May I ask a question about the portfolio, Mr.

Pecora: Do you mean to include in that the loans or merely the
bonds ?

Mr. ALDRICH. NO ; I am talking about securities.
Senator ADAMS. But you are not giving much information, Mr.

Aldrich, about a bank if you merely tell about the bonds.
Mr. ALDRICH. Surely you cannot publish the list of bonds.
Mr. PECORA. NO ; I did not mean that.
Mr. ALDRICH. That is a suggestion that could not seriously be made.

Nor could, I think, the suggestion be seriously made today of pub-
lishing the whole portfolios, because I think it would be so harmful.

Senator ADAMS. The impropriety of publishing a list of loans is
not a thing that is peculiar today, because that is a confidential!
matter.

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes; that is a confidential thing.
Mr. PECORA. I referred to an obligation or requirement upon banks

to publish their portfolios currently.
Mr. AXDRICH. I do not think there is any difference between you

and me in this matter. I think you are quite right, I think if you
could make a rule that banks had to publish their full portfolios it
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undoubtedly would have a very desirable effect, because I think that
bankers perhaps, some bankers, would be more hesitant to have cer-
tain securities in their portfolios if they knew they were going to be
published than they otherwise would.

But I simply say that I think that at a time like this, which is
just after a tremendous depression, naturally there are going to be
large blocks of securities in the portfolios which would not normally
be there, and I think that type of information would be something
that would be unfortunate.

Mr. PECORA. Your objection is not to applying it to general con-
ditions but to its enforcement at the present time in view of exi-
gencies ?

Mr. ALDRICH. That is right.
Senator ADAMS. Mr. Pecora, part of the reason for my inquiry is

this, following your suggestion of advisability of publication in
order that it give information to depositors of the bank as a matter
of credit information. If they do not know as to the loans that are
made, of course their credit information is quite defective. That is,
they are practically compelled to rely upon the Government or the
State for their protection. That is, the Government or the State
•hasn't any right to allow them to operate unless they are solvent.
That is the presumption. When I go to the bank the Government or
State says: This bank is solvent, and we have to rely on that, and it
as impossible for the depositor to make those audits which are essen-
tial. That was what was back of my inquiry.

Senator COUZENS. The reliance, however, in the last few years has
not been a very safe reliance. Has it ?

Senator ADAMS. Apparently not. We hope it is all changed.
Senator COTJZENS. I hope so, too.
Mr. ALDRICH. Have I made myself clear? My feeling would be

that the question of what should be in the statements of banks is one
which does require serious consideration, and I do not for a moment
•say that all of the necessary information may be in them today, but I
do think—and in that I agree with Senator Adams—that the Gov-
ernment of the States and the Nation, the State and local respon-
sibility, is there to see that these accounts of the banks are accurate
und do represent a true picture of the bank, and therefore I cannot
see any reason for employing outside auditors. I think that would
be contrary to the whole system of the banking structure.

Senator ADAMS. That would be in a measure justifiable on the
theory of our Securities Act, whereby a depositor can say to the Gov-
ernment, " You have held out this bank to be solvent and passed on
it, and I find that it was not. You have made misrepresentations to
me. Perhaps you ought to be responsible."

Mr. ALDRICH. Yes. And of course, it is on that same theory that
the securities of banks are excepted from the Securities Act.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Aldrich, if you refer to page D-2 of your mimeo-
graphed typewritten statement read into the record a week ago today,
third from the last page, under the caption of " General", you say
as follows:

In the foregoing discussion I have confined myself to suggestions for legis-
lation intended to prevent unsound banking practices and to remedy certain
omissions. I have said nothing about a number of other problems which are
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of vital importance and the solution of which must be found before any program
of strengthening the banking system of the country can be completed.

Now, would you be good enough to tell us what those other prob-
lems are, without suggesting any solution unless you care to do it?

Mr. ALDRICH. I have covered a number of them in rej)ly to your
^questions, Mr. Peeora. What I had in mind was the unification of
the system. That Senator Glass took up here yesterday. That was
the first one.

The second thing was branch banking. Senator Glass also asked
me about that yesterday.

A third thing was the guaranty of deposits that you have asked
me about today.

A fourth thing was the Securities Bill, which you have also asked
me about today, which is the reestablishment of the long-term
capital market.

And the last thing, which is one that is highly controversial at
the moment and which I would not want to go into without very
careful study, is the question of the currency itself, the question of
what should be done about stabilizing and tne question of the value
of the dollar.

Senator ADAMS. If a fellow has got the answer to that, we would
like to have it.

Mr. ALDRICH. I think that is a subject which I would not want to
go into.

Senator GORE. What did you mention as the second one ?
Mr. ALDRICH. I do not remember the order in which I gave them.

Perhaps the reporter could give it to you.
The SHORTHAND REPORTER. Branch banking was the second one.
Mr. ALDRICH. I think the first one was the unification of the bank-

ing system.
Mr. PECORA. I have no other questions to ask the witness.
The CHAIRMAN. Does anyone want to ask any further questions?

If not, Mr. Aldrich will be excused. We are much obliged for your
help.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. McCain, will you please take the stand ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes, Mr. McCain, just come forward and raise

your right hand and be sworn. You solemnly swear that you will
tell the truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth regarding
the matters now under investigation by this committee. So help you
•God.

Mr. M C C A I N . I do.

TESTIMONY OE CHAEIES S. McCAIN, CHAIBMAN OF THE BOARD OE
THE CHASE NATIONAL BANK, NEW YORK CITY

Mr. PECORA. Mr. McCain, what is your full name and address,
please?

Mr. MCCAIN. Charles S. McCain; 18 Pine Street, New York
.City.

Senator COTJZENS. What is your occupation?
Mr. MCCAIN. Banker. I am chairman of the board of the Chase

National Bank.
Mr. PECORA. HOW long have you been chairman of the board of

tfchat barik?
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Mr. MCCAIN. Since April of 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Prior to that were you connected with the Chase Na-

tional Bank in any other capacities ?
Mr. MCCAIN. I was president of the Chase National Bank from

August of 1929 till April 1930.
Mr. PECORA. Will you give just a resume in chronological order

of your service with the Chase National Bank?
Mr. MCCAIN. I do not know that I understand you, Mr. Pecora*
Mr. PECORA. When did you first become connected with the Chase

National Bank and in what capacity ?
Mr. MCCAIN. I first became connected in August of 1929 as presi-

dent of the bank. Prior to that time I had been president of the
National Park Bank and merged with the Chase Bank in August
1929.

Senator COUZENS. When did you become connected with the Na-
tional Park?

Mr. MCCAIN. In 1926. I was vice president and I became presi-
dent of the bank in the latter part of 1927.

Senator COUZENS. Was that your first experience in New York
banking ?

Mr. MCCAIN. Yes. I came from Little Rock, Ark., and had been
president of a bank there.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I have quite a number of questions
that I want to ask Mr. McCain with regard to certain loan trans-
actions between the Chase National Bank and certain syndicates of
which Mr. McCain was a member or participant or manager, and I
would suggest that the examination be resumed tomorrow morning
and that we suspend at this time if it is agreeable to you.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well; the committee will take a recess until
10: 30 tomorrow morning.

(Accordingly, at 3:45 p.m., the subcommittee adjourned until
10: 30 a.m. of the following day.)

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 231, DECEMBER 6, 1933

The information set forth herein is not presented in connection with new
financing on the part of the corporation, but is descriptive only.

LINCOLN BUILDING FIRST MORTGAGE 5V2% SINKING FUND GOLD LOAN

Dated June 1, 192S. Due June 1, 1953

Closed Mortgage; obligation of Lincoln 42nd Street Corporation, Semian-
nual interest payable June 1 and December 1. Principal and interest payable
in New York at the principal office of the Chase National Bank of the City
of New York, Trustee. Participation certificates in coupon form issued by
the Trustee in interchangeable denominations of $1,000 and $500, registerable as
to principal. Redeemable at the option of the Corporation, as a whole or in
part, on any interest date on thirty days' published notice at 103 prior to June
1, 1938, at 104 on June 1, 1938, and thereafter until June 1, 1943, at 103 on
June 1, 1943 and thereafter until June 1, 1948, and at 102 on June 1, 1948 and
thereafter until maturity, plus accrued interest in each case.

Tax provisions.—The Corporation agrees to pay interest without deduction
for normal Federal income tax not in excess of 2%. Personal property taxes
in Pennsylvania and Connecticut up to four mills, in Maryland up to four and
one half mills, in Michigan, California and District of Columbia up to five
mills, and the Massachusetts income tax on interest not exceeding 6% per
annum refundable upon application as provided in the Mortgage.
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The Chase National Bank of the city of New York, Trustee.
These certificates, in the opinion of counsel, are legal investment for Trust

Funds under the Laws of the State of New York.
The following information has been furnished by Mr. John H. Carpenter,

President of Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation:
Lincoln Building.—The Lincoln Building, owned in fee simple by Lincoln

Forty-Second Street Corporation, is one of the largest office buildings in New
York City. It is located on the south side of 42nd Street between Madison
and Park Avenues, directly facing Vanderbilt Avenue and diagonally across
from the Grand Central Terminal.

Towering 680 feet above 42nd Street, the new 53-story Lincoln Building
takes a prominent position in the rapidly rising skyline of the Grand Central
zone. The building is of the most modern fireproof construction and is pro-
vided with its own subway entrances. Thirty high-speed elevators serve the
tenants of the building. The building was constructed by Dwight P. Robinson
& Co., Inc., and was officially opened on March 1, 1930.

The site upon which the Lincoln Building is located has a frontage of 181.5
feet on 42nd Street, 179.75 feet on 41st Street, and 49.75 feet on Madison
Avenue.

Rentals.—The Lincoln Building contains 915,000 square feet of rentable area.
In terms of gross rental income, the building was 60% rented as of December 1,
1930. Messers. Pease & Elliman, Inc., rental agents for the building, advise
that rentals are progressing satisfactorily, and they estimate that the building
will be 80% rented by June 1, 1931, the end of the first year of operation.
Based on present 60% rental, the income is more than sufficient to cover in-
terest on First Mortgage Gold Loan after providing for maximum estimated
operating expenses and taxes.

Capitalization.—The outstanding capitalization of Lincoln Forty-second Street
Corporation at December 1, 1930, was as follows:

First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan, due June 1,1953 $16,000,000
Twenty-Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures, due June 1,

1948 $5, 500,000
6% Purchase Money Notes (With Sinking Fund) due 1935 $1,600,000
7% Preferred Stock $3, 500,000
Common Stock (no par value) shares 600,000

Valuation.—Charles F. Noyes & Co., Inc., representing the Bankers, report
under date of March 20, 1930, as follows: "We have recently inspected said
land and building and in our opinion the present value of the land owned
in fee and the said Lincoln Building, as now completed, is in excess of $26,-
667,000." The First Mortgage 5%% Sinking Fund Gold Loan outstanding in
the amount of $16,000,000, would therefore be equivalent to approximately 60%
of this valuation.

Security.—This Loan is secured, in the opinion of counsel, by a first closed
lien on the land and building. The trustee has issued its certificates represent-
ing shares or parts in the loan and in the mortgage securing the Loan.

Sinking fund.—The mortgage provides for a cumulative sinking fund, com-
mencing June 1, 1933, which is calculated to retire more than $5,200,000 prin-
cipal amount of Certificates of this issue by maturity.

These Certificates are listed on the Boston Stock Exchange. Price on
application.

CHASE SECTJBITIES COBPOBATION,
The Chase National Bank Building, New York.

Ofitces in Principal Cities.
JANUARY 12, 1931.

COMMITTEE EXHIBIT NO. 233 DECEMBER 6, 1933

MILBANK, TWEED, HOPE, & WEBB,
New York, N.Y.9 July 26, 1982.

PHILIP E. ALLEN,
Secretary, Protective Committee, Lincoln Buildktg First Mortgage 5V2%

Sinking Fund Gold Lam, €0 Cedar Street, New York, N.Y.
DEAR SIB : This letter is in response to a request from you for a report by us

as counsel for your Committee on the situation generally in reference to the
progress of legal affairs in connection with the Lincoln Building. This report

175541—34—PT 8 32
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is directed particularly to certain specific questions that have been asked you
by certain interested parties.

The Chase National Bank as Trustee of the First Mortgage, at the instance
and request of your Committee, declared the whole of the principal of the
loan to be due and payable by reason of default in the payment of interest
after the expiration of the period of grace and commenced foreclosure pro-
ceedings of the Indenture securing this loan in the Supreme Court of New
York in New York County, on January 5, 1932. At the same time a receiver
of the mortgaged property was applied for by the Trustee, and the Hon.
Robert F. Wagner (United States Senator from New York), was appointed
by Judge Churchill as the mortgage receiver on January 6.

The important parties defendant named in the foreclosure bill were the
owner of the building, Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation, and the
trustee under the second mortgage, Chemical National Bank & Trust Company
(which had become substituted trustee upon the resignation of the Chase
National Bank as trustee under that mortgage). Because of a belief on the
part of the attorneys for the Chase National Bank as Trustee that it might
be found necessary or desirable later to amend the complaint in foreclosure,
in order, among other things, to join as parties defendant certain of the
tenants in the building who might, after further experience, for one reason
or another prove to be undesirable and therefore suitable parties defendant
in order to foreclose them out of their leases, service of the original complaint
was not made upon the second mortgage trustee, namely, Chemical National
Bank & Trust Company until about February 25.

Under the practice in New York State Courts, a party defendant has twenty
-days in which to answer a complaint and can obtain almost without exception
a further period of twenty days on ex parte application to the Court. Chem-
ical National Bank & Trust Company ultimately served an answer about April
5, and because the answer was believed not to present a substantial defense,
a motion was made by the attorneys for the Trustee for a summary judgment.
After the making of this motion, Chemical National Bank & Trust Company
about May 5 served an amended answer.

In order to make clear the background of this answer and amended answer,
it will be necessary to describe certain circumstances more fully. As we under-
stand it, the land upon which the Lincoln Building was constructed was sold
to Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation for a certain price, all of which
was paid in cash with the exception of $1,600,000. In setting up the finan-
cial structure of the land and proposed building, this unpaid $1,600,000 was
represented by a so-called " 6% Purchase Money Note" in tne amount of
$1,600,000 issued under and secured by the second mortgage under which Chem-
ical National Bank & Trust Company is now trustee. This second mortgage
secures $5,500,000 of "Twenty Year 6%% Sinking Fund Gold Debentures" of
Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation as well as the $1,600,000 Purchase
Money Note. By the terms of this second mortgage, as well as by the terms
of the Purchase Money Note, the $5,500,000 of Twenty Year 6%% Sinking
Fund Gold Debentures were given a superior lien over the Purchase Money Note
under this second mortgage. This second mortgage in turn was4 by its express
terms subject to the lien of the Indenture of First Mortgage securing the
$16,000,000 loan for which your Committee is acting. In addition to this, a
title policy for $16,000,000 was issued to the Trustee under the First Mortgage
by one of the leading title companies in New York insuring this First Mortgage
as a first mortgage in the amount of $16,000,000. This Purchase Money Note
for $1,600,000 was delivered at the time of closing to 1928 Holding Corporation
(the seller of the land to Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation or the
successor to the seller). We are informed that thereafter 1928 Holding Corpo-
ration pledged to Manufacturers Trust Company (a New York trust company)
as trustee, this $1,600,000 Purchase Money Note, together with 10,000 shares
of the capital stock of Manufacturers Trust Company under a collateral trust
agreement to secure an issue of " 7 Year 6% Collateral Trust Gold Bonds " of
1928 Holding Corporation.

Before Chemical National Bank & Trust Company as second mortgage Trus-
tee had served its amended answer, a corporation known as the Barclay Arrow
Holding Corporation alleging itself to be the successor of 1928 Holding Corpo-
ration, brought suit, naming as defendants Lincoln Forty-second Street Corpora-
tion, the Trustee under the First Mortgage, the Trustee under the Second
Mortgage, and a number of the tenants in the Lincoln Building, alleging that

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



STOCK EXCHANGE PRACTICES 4139

it was the successor of the vendor of the land upon which the Lincoln Building
was built, that the $1,600,000 of purchase money was still upaid and that it
claimed a vendor's lien upon the property prior and superior to the lien of the
first mortgage and the lien of the second mortgage. The title company which
insured the title of the First Mortgage as stated above, has been called upon
in behalf of the First Mortgage to aid in the defense of this suit. It is rather
difficult for us to visualize the theory of this suit. As stated above, this
$1,600,000 of unpaid purchase price was represented by the Purchase Money
Note for that amount described above, which at the closing was delivered to
1928 Holding Corporation. From what we can learn to date, we are of the
opinion that this suit has! no merit whatsoever. If it should by any chance
ultimately be successful, then the title company in turn is obligated to make
good on its title policy to that amount.

There is another important feature of the situation that should now be
mentioned. One of the occupants of space in the Lincoln Building under a
lease for twenty-one years calling for a rental of $115,000 a year, payable quar-
terly, was Chatham Phenix National Bank & Trust Company. This lease was
made by the management of Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation under
date of January 23, 1929. Instead, however, of Chatham Phenix National Bank
& Trust Company physically signing the lease as tenant, the lease was signed by
a wholly owned subsidiary of Chatham Phenix National Bank & Trust Company
called "C.P.N. Realty Corporation." From the date that the premises were
ready for occupancy, Chatham Phenix National Bank & Trust Company ex-
clusively occupied the premises as a branch for its banking business until
Chatham Phenix National Bank & Trust Company merged into Manufacturers
Trust Company. The rental due February 1, 1932, for the quarter year named
in the lease consisting of February, March and April 1932, was not paid, and
on or about that time the merger of Chatham Phenix National Bank & Trust
Company with Manufacturers1 Trust Company became effective, and this branch
was closed. Likewise the rent due May 1, 1932, for the quarter year, consisting
of May, June and July 1932, was not paid. Manufacturers Trust Company
acquired by virtue of the merger the assets and liabilities of Chatham Phenix
National Bank & Trust Company, including all of the capital stock of C.P.N.
Realty Corporation. C.P.N. Realty Corporation has failed to pay the rent due
and Manufacturers Trust Company has refused to date to pay this rent in
spite of representations made to its officers in conference with them by the
Chairman of your Committee, and a suit for the unpaid rent for the quarter
beginning February 1, 1932, has now been brought against Manufacturers Trust
Company by the mortgage receiver, Senator Wagner.

So much for the background of this answer and amended answer.
No defense to the foreclosure which we consider substantial has been inter-

posed by this amended answer of Chemical Bank & Trust Company. The
answer raises some question as to whether proper consent of stockholders
was given to the execution of the first mortgage and also makes an attempt to
raise the point that there should be joined as a party defendant in the fore-
closure suit this Barclay Arrow Holding Corporation mentioned above. Hav-
ing in mind the various circumstances we have recited, it would seem doubtful
that this amended answer is interposed for any purpose other than to gain
some delay in the progress of the foreclosure action. The attorneys for the
Trustee of the First Mortgage have made a motion for an order striking out
the amended answer and for summary judgment. This motion has been set
for argument before the Court early in August.

We will not go into details in connection with the various tactics of the
foreclosure action any further except to say that to a certain extent at least
this has become a " litigated foreclosure " which will have the effect of delaying
the time when a decree of foreclosure is obtained and foreclosure sale under
the first mortgage held. We do not like to venture an opinion as to the exact
delay that may be caused.

Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation has many creditors and some large
ones in addition to the First Mortgage Loan and the issue of second mortgage
Debentures and Purchase Money Note. Outside of its " equity " in the building
and its fixtures, covered by the first and second mortgages, it has no property
of any importance with the exception of a comparatively small sum in cash
and a claim to some personal property. The situation, however, became rather
difficult for the officers of the corporation so that finally under advice of their
counsel that corporation filed a voluntary petition in bankruptcy on March 19,
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and the Irving Trust Company has been elected Trustee in bankruptcy, and Is
administering the unmortgaged assets, that is, the cash and certain claims to
personal property. So far as we can determine, this adjudication in bankruptcy
of Lincoln Forty-Second Street Corporation should not in any way delay or
hamper the foreclosure proceedings, as obviously there is now no " equity " in
this building for the unsecured creditors of Lincoln Forty-Second Street
Corporation.

In conclusion we should like to emphasize that what your Committee can
accomplish in behalf of the holders of Certificates of Interest depends in very
large measure upon the amount of Certificates of Interest that may be
deposited with i t

Very truly yours,
MUJSANK, TWEED, HOPE & WEBB.
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